Confronting Overtourism in Santorini
Through Specific Measures and Efficient
Stakeholder Management

Moltsa Foteini
Papanota Dimitra

SCHOOL OF ECONOMICS, BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION & LEGAL STUDIES
A thesis submitted for the degree of
Master of Science (MSc) in Hospitality and tourism management

May 2020
Thessaloniki – Greece

i

Student Name:

Dimitra Papanota
Foteini Moltsa

SID:

1109170026
1109170022

Supervisor:

Prof. Nicholas Karachalis

We hereby declare that the work submitted is ours and that where we have made use
of another’s work, we have attributed the source(s) according to the Regulations set in
the Student’s Handbook.

May 2020
Thessaloniki - Greece

ii

1. ABSTRACT

In the last decade overtourism has changed completely tourism industry. This research
investigates the impacts that overtourism has worldwide, how it all started, how
destinations trying to adapt to this new era of mass travelling and how specific places
took advantage of this rapid growth. It examines in depth the phenomenon in the
island of Santorini; the effects that it has in local residents, seasonal employees and
tourists’ experience. Social media and the new reality of sharing economy (e.g Airbnb)
are some of the main reasons of this rapid change that famous and unique
destinations around the world are facing. Interviews were conducted in order to
understand more the opinions of all the involved stakeholders, what actions they are
taking and what measures they are implementing within the next years in order to
eliminate all the negative impacts that crowded places have caused.

Analysis of the findings and the responses demonstrate that a key element and maybe
the most important one is the collaboration of all stakeholders and especially public
sector. It is essential for that reason, when decisions are made regarding the future of
a destination and the development planning to take into consideration everyone’s’
point of view and respect the quality of locals’ lives social and cultural heritage of the
destination. Results also indicate that sustainable tourism is one parameter that has to
be followed and tourists are keen to welcome eco-friendly solutions and reduce their
impact in the environment. Further research is needed to identify other factors that
could strengthen the effectiveness of the measures that need to be implemented and
lead to a more controlled growth and a bright future for tourism.

Moltsa Foteini
Papanota Dimitra
May 2020
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3. INTRODUCTION

3.1. Aims and Objectives of the Study

We briefly describe tourism, its essentiality, we try to better understand the
overtourism phenomenon and its recent development in specific destinations, trying to
identify and assess the issues associated with it, the possible impacts on a destination
and measures taken toward confronting them. The research then focuses on the island
of Santorini, how the island used to be, its rapid growth of tourism, the reasons why the
past situation has changed, what is basically the current situation of the island and the
possible future condition of the island if no changes will occur. The reasons why tourists
visiting Santorini, the type of tourism they choose in the island, the reasons of over
tourism and the possible effects it is causing at the destination.
3.2. Methodology
To obtain information about the previously mentioned aims and objectives a both
qualitative and quantitative research method were used for a better in-depth
exploration. With the qualitative method we wanted to put on a paper more authentic
opinions regarding the current situation of the island from people who work (Mr.
Konstantinos Deliporanidis and Mrs. Ioanna Makrozisi) and permanently live there
(Mr.Thomas Panou), run own businesses (Mr.Ioannis Bellonias), work in local authorities
(Mr. Alexandros Beniakar) and visited the island for a first time (Mr.Richard Pallett). For
our empirical research we made in-depth interviews which took place in the working
place, the owned hotel and in a meeting place of the hotel in which one of us worked as
a seasonal employee and through Skype calls when needed. We choose the above
people because of their specialties in order to gain a better insight into the real
problems that make the island suffer from overtourism and if and how tourists
experiencing them. Also, are best for describing, interpreting, contextualizing, and
gaining in-depth insight into this specific phenomenon. In order to collect our data we
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created some interview questions based on thematic areas relevant to our topics (a
copy is available in appendix).

For our quantitative research method we used existing information and data. We came
in contact with Toposophy, a destination marketing agency, in order to ask specific
surveys and gathered data for the island of Santorini to get a better picture for the
destination and compare them with further information in our possession. A research
made in academic and scientific articles, researchers’ papers, journals and reports,
various internet related sources, dissertations, articles and books related to overtourism
and the destination. The procedure was finding, selecting, understanding and
synthesizing information from the documents. Any other type of method would not help
us have the following outcome because it could be difficult to gather the appropriate
sample and the desired data in order to formulate an overall view of the destination and
propose appropriate solutions.

Our limitations during the research was the difficulty to locate more key persons for
interviewing and consequently the data is not considered as the only right opinions
regarding the overtourism phenomenon in Santorini and its impacts and do not reflect
the overall opinion of the island's residents, workers, businessmen and tourists.
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4. LITERATURE REVIEW

The importance of tourism industry can be shown from its constant growth overtime
and it is concedered to be one of the fastests growing economic sectors in the world.
4.1. TOURISM WORLDWIDE

Back in 1950s, a rapid expansion of the middle class has emerged, due to the strong
economic growth. These middle class clients were interested in travel-related services
and were the main source of demand throughout the following 50 years. As a result the
international arrivals raise from 25 million in 1950 to 1.3 billion international visitors in
2018 (Euromonitor International, 2018) (Joppe, 2019).

During the last decade the international tourist arrivals in Europe was exceptional,
reaching the 672.3 million in 2018 (International Tourism Highlights, 2019 Edition,
2019). Those increasing numbers show the importance of traveling and the numbers are
expected to grow even more the following years. More specifically, according to data
gathered from the Hellenic Chamber of Hotels, the last 15 years Greece's tourism
development is growing rapidly. Only in the last 5 years more than double three stars
hotel units appeared in the Greek islands. Thus, many tourists have the desire to visit
our islands, enjoy the provided services and new infrastructure that increasingly meet
their needs and provide a unique leisure travel experience (Hellenic Chamber of Hotels,
n.d.)

The tourists’ vacations nowadays include fully organized holiday packages, trying to
cover all their needs. The islands are considered by visitors to have more attractive
environment and more relaxed atmosphere than the urban destinations. The feeling of
being separated from the mainland is an important physical and psychological feature of
successful holidays. What make Cyclades islands the ideal destination for vacations are
the climate (25C in the summer and 12 in the winter), the flora and fauna (the
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interesting geomorphology), the beaches (awarded with Blue Flag waters) and the quite
spectacular islands’ geological wealth (volcanic elements) (Ftaklaki, 2012).

The main characteristic of the new era is the specialization of the supply and demand of
Greek tourism. The tourists become more demanding and many various alternative
forms of tourism are emerging. Thus, the domestic tourism tries to adapt to the new
data, trying to meet guests’ needs (Koini Gnomi, 2016).

4.1.1. Impacts of tourism in a destination
4.1.1.1. Positive impacts of tourism

The first released analysis regarding tourism impacts was made by public planners and
investors, analyzing both positive and negative ones. Tourism in many cases is a driver
of economic growth as it enhances employment. (Martín J., et al. 2018). One of the
special features of the tourism industry is the fact that it can help to provide jobs
(Garau-Vadell, et al., 2013) to people of all educational levels, different ages and
genders (Gjerald, 2005). In addition, tourism contributes to the development of new
occupations, depending on the conditions created by tourism demand.

As a driver of economic growth it also enhances the creation of new infrastructures or
the improvement of the existed ones (Garau-Vadell, et al., 2013, Almeida-García et al.,
2016, Andereck and Nyaupane, 2010, Andereck et al., 2005). This is certainly the case in
developed and newly industrialized countries, as tourism products and services require
specific infrastructures, efficient capital market operation and well-trained staff.

An equally important positive impact is the increased state revenue. Tourism
contributes to the growth of the national economy (Garau-Vadell, et al., 2013), as
budgetary and foreign exchange revenues cover part of the chronic balance of payments
deficit, especially in developing countries (Zacharatos and Tsartas, 1999). It also
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contributes to the increase in public tax revenues, which are directly linked to tourism or
indirectly to the increase in the turnover of business activities, as well as the revenue of
Local Authorities in the regions where tourism is active (Logothetis, 2001).

Besides the total growth of the economy of the region, tourism also helps the
destinations’ promotion abroad helping the development of isolated areas that may be
of tourist importance but may luck in other sectors. Thus, the secluded islands, the
remote areas and even mountainous areas are favored (Laloumis and Roupas, 1998) by
the promotion that tourism causes.

There are also many positive impacts that tourism causes on destinations’ culture, such
as the protection and preservation of cultural heritage. The link between tourism and
culture makes it imperative for the protection, preservation and restoration of
monuments, traditional settlements, museums. The continuous maintenance of folk
tradition is expected (Garau-Vadell, et al., 2013), through the organization of events,
festivals, folk art, competitions and also the revival of old customs and traditions that
travellers can enjoy. Thus, the interaction with foreign cultures and the exchange of
cultural values (Martín, et al. 2018) are inevitable, so as the transnational
communication and the creation of peaceful relations between different nations. In
addition, tourism causes positive social impacts in the destinations, such as the
developing and expanding of social relationships when touists come in contact with the
people of the destinations they visit in their natural surroundings, while the socioeconomic development of the less favored areas can be enhanced. Also tourism helps in
the equal distribution of population and the avoidance of urbanization. Mainly young
people do not leave their place of origin and work in hotels, restaurants, travel agencies
etc.

According to Martín, et al. (2018) the improvement of the business network, the
preservation of the local identity, the enhancement of the quality of life of the residents,
and the appraisal of natural and historical resources, have been described as positive
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tourism impacts. Also Garau-Vadell, et al., (2013) add some more relevant impacts,
tourism creates major source investments, increases residents’ income, helps discover
different cultures and makes local population friendlier.

More specifically the benefits of tourism in the Cycladic islands are the continuous
improvement and upgrading of old ships, mainly through the launch of new modern
ships, the improvement in the quality of the provided services as well as the speed and
frequency of the routes. Hotel units upgraded their quality and many smaller hotel units
have been built in order to provide more personalized and anthropocentric services.
Also many remarkable mergers and acquisitions have emerged.

4.1.1.2.

Negative impacts of tourism

Many studies have been conducted, focusing on the negative aspects, both ecological
and sociocultural, that tourism activity causes in a destination. Cooper (2016 p.101)
divides those impacts into three categories which are tourist related, host related and
the impacts by the interaction of them. This exposure causes changes in culture, wealth
differences etc (Taiminen, 2018). Locals’ quality of life changes drastically, alters their
behavior and living patterns (Cooper 2016, p.103-106). Either because of increased cost
of living, especially in areas where tourism is overdeveloped (Garau-Vadell et al., 2013)
or because of locals’ disrupted lifestyle: the intense nightlife, the erosion of morals and
customs, the noise, the insecurity, the drug and alcohol consumption (Almeida-García et
al., 2016), causing locals feel strange in their own home (Garau-Vadell et al., 2013).
Thus, xenophobia and rejection of tourists by the local population may occur.

Hosts on the other hand who live and work in a destination and provide tourism services
have a close connection with tourists (Taiminen, 2018). Some negative impacts could be
the possible tourists’ exploitation and speculation by local businessmen. This general
attempt of speculation against tourists explains the increased prices and the
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substitution of local businesses with others more tourist-oriented (Almeida-García et al.,
2016).

Of equal importance are also the long term consequences from tourists’ and hosts’
interaction (Cooper 2016 p.101). Especially the environment related ones, which cause
long term problems to the destination (Garau-Vadell et al., 2013). Hosts create large
hotel units, expand the road networks and tourists increase the exhaust gas when using
various ways for their transportation. The air transport only, is responsible for 75% of
the total tourist energy consumption (Gössling, et al., 2015). In addition, a serious
impact also is the water consumption related to tourism. Tourists consume 37.3% of
water for personal use in their room, 24.3% for pool maintenance, 22.2% for landscape
irrigation, 8.8% for laundry services, 7.4 by kitchens. Furthermore water is also needed
for landscaped areas, water parks, golf courses and other tourist activities (Veiga et al.,
2018). The waste production is increasing and according to a relevant research made
from the Word Wildlife Fund (Alessi. et al. 2018), 40% of the solid waste wrought by
tourism activities and 95% of this waste is plastic (Veiga et al., 2018). Tourism also
causes impacts on agriculture, overusing resources (Martín, et al. 2018) and generates
too crowed areas (Garau-Vadell et al., 2013) which often lead to destinations suffering
from overtourism.

Besides those impacts, when focusing on island destinations and specifically in the South
Aegean Region many particular consequences occur. Some of them are the seasonal
employment, with its economic and social implications, the outflow of income through
the systematic employment and business activity of residents of other regions who do
not reside in the South Aegean during the winter months and the undeclared work
(Gemeliaris, 2014).

4.2. THE START OF A NEW CRUCIAL ERA: OVERTOURISM
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As tourism is practiced in a destination, the impacts start to increase. These
multidimensional impacts are formed from many components of the tourism industry.
Many extremely known destinations attract a great amount of visitors and overtourism
has emerged.

4.2.1. The worldwide phenomenon of overtourism

While academic experts discuss about tourism’s negative impacts that considered nonexistent prior to 2017, the phenomenon of overtourism is not a new term and became
popular in 1960 when harmful effects of tourism appeared (Simaancas Cruz and
Pennarubia Zaragosa, 2019). The technological, cultural, political, economic and social
changes that emerged after the Second World War was the reason international mass
tourism have developed. In 1958 with the Boeing 707 and in 1970 with the use of
Boeing 747 jet aircraft, in addition with the cheaper charter flights and the faster
aircrafts mass tourism expands into new destinations (Cooper 2016, p.8; Kostiainen et
al., 2004, p. 224). The airplane used capacity from travelers was only 55% in 1960, while
in 1970 manage to be 90% (Kostiainen et al., 2004, p. 227).

An upcoming risk for many worldwide well-known tourism destinations are the constant
growing tourism flows. Over the last decade, many regional government political
agendas have focused in managing visitor pressure in urban settings. A published report
by the World Travel and Tourism Council in 2017, was mentioning the need for
controlling the overcrowded tourism destinations, the incapability to manage the stress
that tourism is causing and the related impacts that led to strict actions (Taiminen,
2018).

4.2.2. Overtourism in Greece
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As for Greece’s tourism boom, it was emerged from 1975 to 1990 when important
changes were made in tourist destinations without the existence of any urban and
regional planning (Sarantakou and Terkenli 2019). During the period of economic crisis
from 2010 to 2018 the Greek state tried to be “friendlier” to potential investments, to
make simpler and quicker the licensing processes both spatial and environment related
(Sarantakou and Tsartas, 2015). Thus, spatial illegality occurred and the cancellation of
spatial planning and the subversion of sustainable tourism development were
inevitable. A new cycle of Greece tourism development emerged the last years because
of the rapid growth of tourists’ arrivals. Due to the lack of spatial planning framework,
Greece has failed to manage properly the favourable tourism circumstances occurred
and provide a sustainable landscape to the destination. According to Sarantakou and
Terkenli (2019): “In the case of Greece, the development of the sharing economy
coincided with the country’s economic crisis and the rise in demand for tourist
accommodation. These parameters, together with the practiced liberation of tourism
laws, have led to the precipitous growth of this phenomenon, functioning as a new tool
in the private exploitation of landed property, and especially second homes and
transforming the destination landscape.”

This sudden demand for proper accommodation lead to creation of a great variety of
different categories in the tourist accommodation infrastructure, most of which was
developed in recent years. Prices vary from very low to very high, depending the
destination and the category of each unit, in order to meet the needs of both lowerclass

and high-income

travellers.

However, the

aforementioned variety

of

accommodation, and the range in prices, mainly relate to tourism in the islands, which
cover the summer tourist season.

Specifically, the model of tourism development adopted in Cyclades islands sought to
enhance mass tourism, while on the other hand seems not to care for the various
consequences that might arise or if the islands are prepared to accept such tourism
flows and intense infrastructure changes (services, road network etc.).
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4.2.3. Definitions of overtourism

For quite a long time now, tourism academics and specialists have emphasized more
and more in the externalities and infrastructural challenges that tourism addresses
(Papathanassis, 2017). Nowadays, each country consists of several “tourism hot spots”
which attract a big amount of tourists, visiting those sights, cities or places, especially in
a particular period of time. On the one hand many positive effects emerging from
crowding that considered to make the attraction or destination a worth visiting one. On
the other hand, the crowding of visitors can cause serious problems to each destination
(Goodwin, 2017). This phenomenon seems not to be a new one and is considered to be
a global complex issue that affects communities and causes many complicated impacts
on the landscape (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).

According to UNWTO(2018), “Overcrowding”, “saturation” or “congestion” of a tourist
destination, area, space or even a more localized place, are pejorative descriptions that
refer to the negative influence of tourism on the perceived quality of life of local
residents and/or the experiences of visitors “. In addition Veiga et al, 2018 stated that
overtourism occurs when a specific place attracts too many guests or tourists at the
same time, is a term strictly connected to the mass tourism problem that many places
around the world already suffer from. Also Milano et al. (2019) describe overtourism as
“the excessive growth of visitors leading to overcrowding in areas where residents suffer
the consequences of temporary and seasonal tourism peaks, which have enforced
permanent changes to their lifestyles, access to amenities and general well-being”.
Thus, tourism density (bed-nights/km2) is considered to be a proposed indicator that
measures overtourism (Peeters et al., 2018).

The above definitions clearly picture overtourism in a specific way where many tourists
visit specific places and overcrowded areas emerge. A different opinion regarding
overtourism could be Dimitrios Bouchalis’ approach where he does not support the
10

term and believes that crowded places is the result of bad destination management.
Both big tourism agencies and state failed to appropriate manage and plan the large
continuous influx of tourists which they were provoked by constantly advertising
specific destinations and attractions all those past years. In addition with tourists’ needs
to participate in the same activities and visit the same attractions in specific days,
causing what now called “overtourism”. Thus, seasonality and planning are two of the
most important reasons of overcrowded places (Poutetsi, 2018).

According to Sarantakou and Terkenli (2019), overtourism “is just tourism presence
taken to the extreme; thus, all the drivers, factors and trends that apply to tourism
simply also refer to overtourism, necessitating more in-depth, nuanced and
contextualized research into the phenomenon and its repercussions—a complex and
overarching task, taking on additionally particular properties and urgent dimensions,
due to its intrinsically extreme character”. Making clear that overtourism is simply
tourism to the greatest degree.

This phenomenon regardless its definition affects the resident’s perspectives on
tourism. Both the hosts and guests feel the place overcrowded, thus the destination lose
its authenticity from tourists’ perspective and for the hosts causes irritation and
annoyance. It is basically the contrary of responsible tourism when tourism is not used
for making the destinations better to live in and visit to. Thus, local people and tourists
experience the deterioration and rebel against it (Goodwin, 2017).

As a result in the last years, in many well-known destinations anti-tourism
demonstrations have emerged and received a great public attention (Papathanassis,
2017). An increasing number of protests and social movements have appeared, such as
the Assembly of Neighbourhoods for Sustainable Tourism (ABTS) and the Network of
Southern European Cities against tourism (SET) (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).
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4.2.4. Overtourism in island destinations

More and more people choose small islands for their vacation, since islands are the
second most important holiday destination after the category of historic (Scheyvens and
Momsen, 2008). As a result the increasing number of tourists in an island destination
causes many effects. Butler (1993) stated that a big part of the research made, trying to
analyse those effects, was based on case studies but lacking in conceptual studies on
small islands. The most dominant concerns are the sensitivity to environmental
problems and the financial dependence of many small islands on tourism.

According to Jones and Phillips (2017), small islands and destinations on shorelines are
more vulnerable than the winter and nature destinations. Back in 1980, the small islands
focused on export-oriented production and sought to develop the tourism sector when
it became clear that they could not rely on guaranteed markets and prices for traditional
exporters. Also, the most isolated islands were the perfect hosts for weapon systems
and sites for spying operations back in the Cold War environment. However, in 1990 the
literature for the small islands concentrates on the susceptibility of the economy and
environment (Campling and Rosalie, 2006). Small islands seem to have small economies
that lead to diseconomies of scale and the land area is small and spreaded, in addition
with the limited resources (topsoil, fresh water) the economic base is pretty narrow.
Thus, the island depends on primary product export and tourism. Tourism though
causes important damages on the island’s environment, such as beach erosion, siltation
of lagoons, reef damages and due to high demands on fresh water and energy resources
(Thomas-Hope, 1998) many problems arise. Thus, this sudden demand also causes
accommodation saturation in island destinations. When a coastal area is overbuilt in
order to meet the need of accommodation, is considered to be saturated and decreases
the overall tourist experience (Simancas Cruz and Penarrubia Zaragoza, 2019). The most
extreme incident occurred in some destinations witch dealing with the mass tourism
problem, is the reaction of residents and the extreme “Turistofobia” phenomena that
followed.
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4.2.5. What contributes to οvertourism and what affects this phenomenon

Overtourism is a more complicated phenomenon than overcrowding. The term
overtourism in this study is defined as: “the situation in which the impact of tourism, at
certain times and in certain locations, exceeds physical, ecological, social, economic,
psychological, and/or political capacity thresholds.”(Peeters et al., 2018).

There is not actually a clear explanation of overtourism available. By its context, the
phenomenon of overtourism is related to the number of tourists, the nature and time
frame of their trip, and a destination’s carrying capacity (Peeters et al., 2018).

Additinally to the reasons that are more obvious that are causing overtourism we might
consider the new “reality” that surrounds tourism industry. With a growing number of
additional visitors travelling internationally and domestically, new source markets are
emerging. Their travel is becoming easier by more holiday days, entitlements, including
public holidays, and rising standards of living. The new middle classes and the rich have
a high desire to travel. The new successfully marketed and established destinations,
which attract more tourists, are known also as honeypots. Destination marketing
organisations have now arised and they are trying to create more destinations or
establish even more the existing ones. Their performance can be measured from the
international tourist arrivals.

It is well known nowadays that treveling for a European citizen within Europe has
become easier and more affordable during the last 10-15 years. The city tourism in
Europe was increased by connecting low-cost flights, which due to use of nearby
airports, also boosted tourism to new destinations and expanded the opportunities to
already well established ones (Jordan, 2016; Harrison and Sharpley, 2017). For the North
Americans, traveling to Europe the past years was favoured by the strong value that
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dollar used to have over euro. For the Asian, Middle Eastern and Latin American
countries, Europe became approachable because of the development of new outbound
markets (Jordan, 2016).

4.2.5.1.

Social media

Furthermore, social media nowadays affect the motives that urge people to travel more
and more, as their desire to “discover” extraordinary places by themselves grows bigger,
they want to be the first to post something related to an accomplishment or reenact a
famous picture. Today, the intensification, via social media, of places that are not so
famous can lead to opposite results that someone would expect, because all
destinations can not handle a sudden increase of tourism because of lack of
infrastructure and more importantly lack of expertise (Joppe, 2019).

Additionally, it is getting more and more common that social media rankings are used to
rate attractions. McKinsey & Company and World Travel & Tourism Council (2017, p. 14)
hypothesise that all these mediums could play a significant role in consetrating visitors
to a small number of destinations causing overcrowding (Peeters et al., 2018).
Furthermore, we can say that traveling is boosted by all these social media reviews and
rankings, more specifically at the most known destinations.

Apart from the social media another contributing reason in overcrowding is the urge to
visit locations that might change in the next years due to climate change or politicals
issues (e.g. Great Barrier Reef, Venice etc.)(Stanchev, 2018) (Appendix 1).

Overtourism might be considered as a very specialized term, and we can see that most
of the messages referring to overtourism via social media mediums were posted by
media, news/press agencies or associations specializing in overtourism from an expert
point of view and not from a reader's perspective (Peeters et al., 2018).
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It was only the result of criticism and demonstrations that took place in numerous
European cities by social movements in the last decade that made overtourism such an
important media topic (Milano, 2017). Many theories state that there are three main
reasons why overtourism is becoming more and more an issue in particularly attractive
but overall limited destinations: large cruise ships, low-cost flights and new ways of
rental accommodation. The widespread media coverage of overtourism and anti-tourist
destination-marketing organisations has started to discuss publicly the desirability of
continuing growth-focused tourism prospects (Cappochi et al, 2019).

As far as these new vacation rental platforms like AirnBnb are concerned, they have
introduced a new challenge for policy-makers and citizens in locations where this trend
is imposed. Problems such as disruptions in historically residential neighbourhoods,
increased traffic and the misuse of public space and pollution were related to this.
Recent researches imply that the increased economy activity of companies, like Airbnb,
is the source of problems, such as the increase of prices of residential housing, eviction
of long-term tenants in tourist areas (Cohen, 1988) and loss of local unity. This comes to
complete to earlier impacts, which concentrate on the lack of traditional business shops
and population loss (Martín, et al. 2018).

4.2.5.2.

Airbnb

These emerging types of non-institutionalized tourism accommodation derive mainly
from the recent vast influence of new information and communication technologies in
the global tourism sector; abling different forms of the so-called sharing economy to
thrive in the tourism industry, combined – at least, in Greece – with the disobedience of
the legislation for tourism and contributing to a further degradation of the landscape,
due to illegal and out-of-plan usage of land and infrastructure by tourism. (Sarantakou
and Terkenli, 2019)
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Most tourim sectors have been impacted from the sharing economy, among them are
private rental houses (e.g. Airbnb) and transportation services (e.g., Uber). The drivers
of the sharing economy movement are technology, economics, organisations creating
digital trust, and environmental changes (fewer vehicles and building space) (Peeters et
al., 2018).

In fact, the separation between Airbnb and commercial accommodation in cities with
relatively strong urban development, such as Amsterdam, Paris and Stockholm, is biger,
and this ultimately impacts residential properties that are not ideal for commercial
accommodation. This might be an important cause of overtourism as it directly affects
the lives of the residents who are used to live in quiet neighbourhoods and they do not
want the noise of the tourists during nights (Peeters et al., 2018).

4.2.5.3.

Air transportation

Furthermore, for any destination a well established transport infrastructure is a
necessity. Worldwide, 48% of all tourists travel by car, 22% travel by air, and 30% use
other ways of transportation, such as busses and trains. Regardless, air transport is seen
as a crucial factor in the growth of overtourism. Air transport can accommodate
different passenger flows in a relatively short time compared to roads and railways. In
fact, air transport enhances the potential markets, like large international hubs do
(Peeters et al., 2018).

The fast development of low-cost airlines has expanded several destinations’ future
markets. Therefore, low-cost airlines create a system that concentrates larger numbers
of tourists to only few destinations. This can also result in a bigger physical and cultural
stretch between tourists and locals, as well as extreme variations, including, higher
tourist inflows and a concentration of visitors, rather than distributing them over more
areas and alternative means of transportation (Peeters et al., 2018).
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4.2.6. Affected worldwide destinations

Many analysts of the academic community stated that many city destinations are facing
problems in such a volume that terms like “Venice Syndrome” is used to allude to the
phenomena and the depopulation of city centers”. Overtourism is considered as an
immediately recognizable term, especially for tourists and residents, through which they
voice their concerns about the growth of tourism (Cappochi et al, 2019).

Many studies have shown that the increased number of tourists in a destination has
become local political issue. The challenge of overtourism many times provoke antitourism” or “tourismphobia” phenomena (Deery, et al., 2012), not only from the locals
but also from the visitors. Those destinations that suffer from mass tourism
phenomenon and anti-tourism movements are Spain, Berlin, Paris, London, Amsterdam,
Venice, Rome, Florence (Martín, et al. 2018), Prague, Dubrovnik and many small or
bigger islands such as, Maldives and Galapagos, Tongan Islands etc (Stanchev, 2018)
(Detailed analysis of the affected destinations you may find in Apendix).

4.2.7. Impacts of overtourism

Overtourism is an evolving phenomenon which the major tourist destinations in the
world are facing. The development tourism has seen in the last few decades is of two
different types. On the one side, the progress of new technologies and the
establishment of low-cost airlines have increased the numbers of tourists, contributing
to a growth even in emerging economies. On the other side, unmonitored competition
has a negative impact on both regions and local communities following a growth of
tourism in specific destinations. (Cappochi et al., 2019).

4.2.7.1.

Positive impacts
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It has been observed that crowding can also have positive effects. If combined with a
high level of satisfaction, repeat visits are a positive indicator of visitors’ loyalty (Aguilo
et al., 2005). Although travellers are more accepting of overcrowding on first trips to a
place, in keeping with the "last settler syndrome," if they see modifications when they
return they may stop going.(Hernadez-Martin et al, 2014) With content overflows and
the aggregation of data channels in the age of social media, conceptions of “being in the
right place” in the broader concept of ”following” patterns have acquired significance
(Turkle, 2015) as well as growing tourists’ emphasis on the creation of unique
experiences through social mediums, rather than material possessions as identification
markers.

Crowding leads favourably in some situations by building an exciting atmosphere (Kim et
al., 2015). “Good” crowding is linked with circumstances when tourists anticipate or
even seek the participation of multiple fellow travellers, for example during events and
festivals (Peeters et al., 2018). Nonetheless, Popp (2012, p. 66) indicated that “there is
often only a fine line between good and negative crowding”.

Some researchers conclude that crowding experiences may compromise tourists’
satisfaction (Jin et al., 2016; Usher and Gómez, 2017), more specifically in the case of
sea and sun destinations (Alegre and Garau, 2010). Other studies indicate that while a
growing awareness of crowding can have a negative impact on the quality of the tourist
experience; it does not automatically outweigh the pleasure of tourists (Klanjscek et al.,
2018).

Furthermore, a high concentration of congestion does not necessarily mean an
atmosphere of lower quality or a lower level of visitor experience. Sometimes crowding
is seen as beneficial and some other times crowding is eliminated by coping patterns,
which may reduce the frustration and stress that is associated with crowding. The levels
of these impacts tend to vary significantly by individuals’ characteristics, such as
demographics (Peeters et al., 2018).
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Aditionally, overtourism may be linked to lower transport costs, higher wages and
tourist concentration in certain areas and during specific times (Peeters et al., 2018).

4.2.7.2.

Negative impacts

The negative effect of tourism growth has lately been linked to terms such as antitourism movements, tourist-phobia and overcrowding. The term tourist-phobia was
used for the first time more than a decade ago by Delgado (2008), a Spanish
anthropologist trying to explain a combination of visitors’ denunciation, resentment and
dissatisfaction. More recently, a similar term, tourism-phobia, was defined along with
overtourism as a direct consequence of “the growing evolution of unsustainable mass
tourism practices” (Milano, 2017a, p. 5).

Most of the overtourism problems are linked to the (negative) interpretation of
interactions between visitors, locals, and business-owners, owing to the alleged
disproportionate number of tourists at specific times or in specific locations, regions,
cities, and places, such as parks, beaches, and museums, that may be impacted by
overtourism (Peeters et al., 2018).

Mathieson and Wall (1982, p. 21) have defined carrying capacity as: “The maximum
number who can use a site without unacceptable deterioration in the physical
environment and without unacceptable decline in the quality of experience gained by
visitors”

Carrying capacity is a way of evaluating the interaction between the stresses caused to
the environment by tourism and its capacity to withstand it (Taiminen, 2018). The
nature of carrying capacity could be separated into categories. It is possible to describe
six forms of carrying capacity:
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Psychological or behavioral capacity of a destination is the ability of both the locals and
the tourists to deal with the emotional effect of crowding places. If this capacity is
surpassed, the visitors believe that their experience is compromised because of a large
number of other tourists at the same place. Political capability means that local
governments are incapable of managing the repercussions of an extravagant tourism
growth, threatening the quality of life of the host community. This description
encompasses all types of tension caused by the excessive growth and the amount of
visitors. Furthermore, there is the social capacity that refers to the tolerance of the host
community towards tourism, the physical that corresponds to space measurement; for
example, an aeroplane seat or a parking lot. The easiest form of carrying capacity to be
calculated and can be represented by numerical values such as percentages. Additionaly
we have the economic capacity that corresponds to the stage at which the economic
investment required to maintain the environmental quality level is unsustainable. The
last one is the environmental capacity that corresponds to the degree of usability of the
environment before harming it. The goal to habitat utilisation is when there is no
damage to the planet (air quality, water use/ quality, energy use, waste, etc.). Within
the studies that analyze the affects of tourism, overtourism can be viewed from a
broader perspective. Tourism studies have generally approached this from a single
angle: that tourism has a social, economic and environmental impact on the destination
(Peeters et al., 2018).

4.2.7.2.1. Environmental concerns

It is essential for the tourism industry to take care of the environment and preserve its
sustainable nature, since the quality of the environment affects the tourism sector. One
of the factors why tourism impacts harm the environment is the massive growth of
tourism in certain regions at specific times (Boers and Bosch 1994). Some of the
environmental impacts of tourism are: Degradation and alterations in the scenery, flora
and fauna, waste disposal issues, water-related problems such as contamination and
drinking water shortages (Taiminen, 2018).
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Tourism sector and overtourism are stressing the environment in densely populated
tourist areas, particularly in coastal areas, due to the lack of proper disposal of waste.
Litter products are often discarded to the land or to the sea in a wrong way (UNEP/MAP,
2015).

Plastic waste is a threat at the Mediterranean area due to the unique characteristics of
the region. Given the relatively small size of the ocean, which comprises just 1% of the
world's water resources, the Mediterranean Sea contains about 7% of the world's
microplastics (Taiminen, 2018).

Aviation emissions affect the air quality. Aircrafts are releasing greenhouse gases into
the upper atmosphere rendering the effects on climate change more dangerous
(Mikkonen, 2018).
4.2.7.2.2. Social concerns

Benner (2019) states that the recent debate on overtourism and more broadly, the
cultural social and environmental sustainability deficiencies of mass tourism are not
recent on a theoretical level. What is new however is the level of concern of the
potentially harmful consequences of the continued quantitative rise of mass tourism.
For Benner (2019) the potential risks associated with overtourism could include (a)
increasing living and housing costs, and property speculation, which could eventually
lead to gentrification and disruption in transport infrastructure; (b) degradation of the
identity of local residents with the place; (c) loss of the authentic character of a
destination, or significant harm to its cultural or environmental heritage and (d) the
privatisation of spaces that should be accessible to the public.

Butler (1993) seperates overtourism and overdevelopment and states that overtourism
results in both lack of tourist satisfaction and loss of quality of life for locals, and that
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overtourism is largely due to the inadequacy of infrastructure, facilities and services
(Joppe, 2019).

4.2.7.2.3. Economic concerns

Many impacts that are related to the economy are occuring from increased demand. In
addition, seasonality and jobs in the tourism sector will lead to economic dependency
and depletion of other sectors. The degradation of the destination identity as viewed by
visitors is a rather specific kind of economic impact. This image is affected by poor
tourist reports resulting from increased awareness of non-residents present at the
destination in large numbers (Peeters et al., 2018).

Overtourism can also contribute to rise of locals’ cost life because increased tourism
leads to increased prices of food, beverages etc. but also inflates the cost of housing.
Changes are often occuring in the quality and quantity of goods and services in order to
cover the increased demand. Additionally, changes in property and other taxes may be
observed; taxes to cover the cost of local services may be higher or lower due to tourism
activity. In some cases, taxes collected from tourists may yield reduced local taxes for
schools, roads, etc. In other cases, locals may be taxed more heavily to cover the added
infrastructure and service costs (Stynes, 2011).

4.3. OVERTOURISM AND SANTORINI
4.3.1. Description of the island

Santorini is a Greek island at the southern Aegean Sea, approximately 128 nautical miles
from the port of Piraeus and its size is 76 square km. Its form is basically what remained
after a series of volcano eruptions many years ago. The magnificent landscape of
Santorini is basicaly the result of its tectonic history through the years: constant volcanic
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eruptions in prehistoric times, island formation and earthquakes, all creating an one of a
kind scenery which set its own terms on human activity and cultural development
(Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019). It is that apparel beauty that made it one of the most
known and photographed destination in the world. The unique sunset and the one of a
kind scenery that Santorini has are the reasons why it is amongst the 10 most famous
destinations in the world.The geological phenomenos that created the island, the
history, the civilization and the legends that refer to its name are some of the reasons
why it is so popular today.

The island's most extraordinary and definitive landscape feature, Caldera, comes from
Santorini's position on the Aegean Sea's volcanic arch. The tectonic activity of this island
in Minoan times (1644 BC), created a ring of islands called Strongyle, consisting of
Santorini and a string of other smaller islands (Therassia, Aspronissi), that were further
divided, leading to the contemporary structure. Although the volcano it is still active, the
last indication of volcanism in Santorini was the earthquake in 1956 (Vagianou and
Sarantakou, 2014).

The permanent population of the island according to the 2011 Census is 15.550. It is of a
great significance that the population of Santorini almost doubles during the summer
season because of the employees that are required. Regarding the economic activity the
sector that occupies the majority of workers/employees is the tertiary. Santorini is one
of the main islands that contribute to the GTP of Greece with a percentage that is
constantly increasing.

The geology of Santorini is variable and wealthy. The Prophet Elias Mountain sets its
altitude at approximately 560 meters. Santorini is one of the driest regions of the
Aegean Sea, because the underground wells and the rainfalls are limited. The climate is
clement and the temperatures are quite high during winter in comparison with the
average temperature of Greece, while in the summer the heat tones down the wind.
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What makes Santorini one of the most visited destinations of the world is that combines
sea and sun, characteristics of Greece, with the amazing and one of a kind view of
Caldera. During the last twenty to thirty years, tourism has been established as the main
industry of numerous countries around the world. Many destinations, that did not have
any special resources or assets to develop economically, have been altered radically due
to travel industry. Tourism provided more positive economic and social impacts that any
other sector would have (Belias et al., 2018).

During the last ten to fifteen years there was a dramatically increase of incoming
tourists, an outcome of a successful branding of the destination as the ultimate sunset
in the world and the arrival of tour operators which was a game changing point at the
island (Appendix 2).

In the mid-1980s appeared the first restrictions laid down for hotels, particularly along
the Caldera rim, gradually prohibiting the construction of all new hotels. In the 2000s,
Santorini retained a leading position in second-home construction along with other
Cycladic islands; Santorini's urban planning authorities managed to grant approximately
300 building permits annually.

According to the Hellenic Statistical Authority, 68% of the island’s buildings were built
after 1971, mixing modern and old characteristics into a new traditional architecture. As
for the number of buildings built over time according to the housing regulations, this has
increased from 3,755 houses in 1971 to 13,528 in 2011, out of which only 42% are
permanent residences and 58% have been registered as vacant (March 2011 census)
(Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).

As far as hotels are concerned, the 9,255 beds in 2004 reached 14,298 beds in 2017.
Accommodation units in Santorini are of medium size and the average size of a hotel is
45.9 beds per unit–rather low compared to the average size nationally (81 beds/unit). As
to the category of tourist accommodation types, built following housing regulations,
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Santorini features 1,783 units/25,718 beds (Table 3). The Airbnb platform shows a
growth rate of 46%, with houses reaching 17,082 beds in 2017 from 3,163 beds in 2014
(University of the Aegean, 2017) (Appendix 3).

In 2019 Santorini counted 14.045 hotel beds, 2659 (19%) of them are 5 star hotels, and
4.766 (34%) are 4 star hotels. It has also 3.300 listings of short-term rentals, 600 tourist
villas and 1.983 fournished apartments (Toposophy, 2019, p. 13-14).
4.3.2. Positive impacts of tourism in Santorini

The 22% of the local community members of Santorini believes that the positive
consequences of tourism exceed the negatives (Toposophy, 2019, p. 28). Tourism has
provided many benefits to the island, aiming in the best possible service for tourists;
they continuously upgrade the old ships through the launch of new modern ships, they
improve the quality of the provided services as well as the speed and frequency of the
itineraries. Merges and acquisitions helped to upgrade the existing units’ quality and the
creation of smaller units which provide more personalized services (Gemeliaris, 2014).

Tourism also creates new job opportunities for residents and secures a good income for
local shops and small-to-medium enterprises of the island. Thus, the demand for local
products and tradition rises (Toposophy, 2019, p.35). According to Mr.Thomas Panou, a
resident and employee in the island:

‘’ The positive benefits clearly have to do with the economic part since the
largest percentage of people is involved with tourism industry, the recognition of
the island, and the overall improvement of lifestyle. The advantages seem to
prevail if we take into account the entrepreneurship and economic benefits that
tourism brings to the island which is favored by about 90% to 93% of the
population.’’

Mr. Konstantinos Deliporanidis, wedding planner in Santorini, also states:
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“The rise of wedding tourism created new job opportunities and played a great
part in the economic development of the island as it helped many small and big
businesses susch as hotels, decoration and entairtenment companies, catering,
photographers etc. It is a great illustration of the connection that this industry is
creating.”

Mrs. Ioanna Makrozisi, tour operator representative, recognizes more positive impacts:

“(…) The constant interaction with tourists from different countries means the
opportunity to learn more languages and the need to communicate with them
but also the promotion of greek language to the rest of the world. People
working in the tourism sector get to promote also the culture of our country but
also get to learn more for the habits and culture of the visitors. This interaction
broadens the knowledge of all sides that are involved. For me it is a “win-win”
situation”.

While the advantages seem to be significant for the local people and entrepreneurs,
many of them start to worry and understand the seriousness of the situation regarding
the huge number of tourists thet the island attracts. Mr.Ioannis Mpellonias, a hotel
owner in the island stated:

“Obviously, this massive uptick has boosted profits, but if this situation
continues, it will not last forever and it will act like a boomerang and start falling
apart.”

4.3.3. The past, present and future situation of the island

The phenomenon of overtourism is mostly related to cities and urban tourism but it can
also emerge in lands by the seas and small or big islands where natural and cultural
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heritage places with significant attractions exist (Peeters et al., 2018). Many themes of
family businesses with minimum professional experience were found in Greece the
previous decades when tourism development was not in its peak and tourists were
handled as “guests” rather than customers and sometimes both residents and
entrepreneurs were offering free hospitality and a more personal and authentic
experience. A situation that rapidly changed the following years (Lichrou et al, 2017).

In our case we will examine the progress of tourism and the rapid development in
Santorini based in literature and through the opinions and experiences of residents and
people who work and live in the island. Back in 1960 tourism began to emerge and an
early stage had begun to be formed, until 1990s the obsolete form of tourism had
already started to rapidly develop and both the destination landscape and residents’
lives have drastically changed. According to Lichrou et al. (2017) while tourism industry
continue to prosper, the perceived growth rates were declining. The tourism growth
began when the destination was decaying and from the bad rural economy that led to
locals’ emigration to other cities of Greece, the island started to modernize and improve
the standards of living, thanks to tourism industry which brought financial alleviation to
the island.

Tourism industry in general, it is characterized as the force that changes the human
values, the traditional jobs, the environmental balances of the island (Lichrou et al.,
2017) and the physical landscape, cultivating a specific mixture of individualistic and
profiteering attitudes. As a result an uncontrolled construction of tourist units has
emerged and completely changed the island.
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Picture 1: Caldera at the end of the 19th century (Source: http://www.greece-is.com/santorini-like-youvenever-seen-it-before/

Picture 2: Current view of Caldera (Source: https://www.diaforetiko.gr/i-santorini-apo-psila-to-ifestio-i-paraliesto-iliovasilema-i-kalntera-ke-ta-grafika-choria-tis-endochoras/)
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Picture 3: Port of Fira at the end of the 19th century (Source: http://www.greece-is.com/santorini-like-youvenever-seen-it-before/)

Picture 4: Current view of the port of Fira (Source: http://www.adventurejay.com/africa/fira-santorini-june25th/)
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Picture 5: Capital of Santorini at the end of the 19th century (Source: http://www.greece-is.com/santorini-likeyouve-never-seen-it-before/)
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Picture 6: Current view of the Capital o Santorini (Source: https://www.lonelyplanet.com/articles/santorini-forfirst-timers )

Tourism also affected the agriculture industry. The local produced products, like cherry
tomatoes and wines, which used to be their main source of income, as years passed was
abandoned because of tourism, except of some elderly farmers who wanted to exploit
their land. The younger residents though, due to their daily interaction with tourists,
were been attracted by the easy profit that tourism offered and decided to get involved
with the industry. As time was passing by, the service providers offered almost the same
experiences to almost the same type of tourists and as a result commodification
emerged and the feeling of home, the singularity of the destination was lost. According
to Terkenli (2005), “processes of unworldment, operating through globalizing forces and
place homogenization, signal the gradual loss of place and landscape identity, either in
terms of authenticity or in terms of a sense of home”. Tourists though, are now seeking
for more authentic service experiences (Lichrou et al., 2017).
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Nowadays, more and more tourists choose Santorini among many Greek cities and
islands for their summer vacation. The international air arrivals in the island for 2018
were 507.000 and the domestic air arrivals were 563.000. The number of tourists that
arrived by the sea, which reach the total number of 1.779.000, with 1.030.000 coming
from ferries and 749.000 from cruises is also remarkable. Most of the tourists, who visit
the island in 2018, came from Italy, Great Britain, France, Germany and a smaller
number from Austria, Switzerland, Netherlands, Spain, Norway and Sweden. Santorini
managed also to gain a lot of distinctions, such as to be voted again for 6th time as the
“Best island in Europe” for 2019, by the readers of US travel publication Global Traveler
(GTP Team, 2019) (Appendix 4).

It is also important to be stated the seasonality of the island, which starts from March
and ends in the start of November. Through the months of July and August the island is
gathering an extremely huge number of tourists, which is rising every year as we can see
from the graph (Appendix 5).

Santorini is facing difficulties dealing with mass tourism. Hotel owner, Mr.Ioannis
Bellonias, states:

“In the last 5 years tourism has changed dramatically and has become more
massive. Surely saturation has taken place.”

While Mr. Thomas Panou, resident and employee, agrees by saying:

“Tourism has definitely changed a lot the last years. There has been a
tremendous volume, which has also led to a generalization of service, because in
previous years there has been a great deal of effort to improve the quality and
services offered to the visitor(...)There is a problem of mass tourism in the island
and some people refuse to accept it and find ephemeral solutions. It is also the
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Greek element, which means that if something easily works well then take
advantage of it.”

This uncontrolled growth of visitors’ numbers affects the island in many ways and
causes infrastructure problems. These problems are made even more difficult by the
speed of growth of tourism in several areas of the island, lack of education and control,
over-professionalism in all types of tourist employment and the large number of
businesses operating illegally. At the same time, huge problems arise locally in the
economy, society and environment.

Many infrastructure, safety and organizational problems also exist in the destination
regardless the huge number of attracted tourists. The roads are unacceptable and
constitute the main reason for the huge number of car accidents on the island every
year. Lifeguards are another troubling issue, the island that is swamped by tourists every
year and surrounded by many beaches, has no adequate number of lifeguards. In
addition, the island with the highest tourist demand in Europe is incapable of hosting
even a small to medium sized yacht due to the non-existent yacht marina.

One of the problems that mass tourism is causing in the island is profanity, one of the
biggest problems of the island due to the increase of VAT to 24%, especially in the
summer months the prices of Santorini are soaring, prices are totally unequal to the
products or services offered by both local and the non-local entrepreneurs. A typical
example is gasoline. They also take advantage of the caldera’s ruins and built hotels and
restaurants, in which they blow up the prices that are almost unheard for most people
to cope with. The municipality of Thira uses caldera as garbage dumps, just one
kilometer from the island's capital, Fira, leaving a horrible smell on the island's FiraPyrgos highway, which is also a place many choose to walk around to admire the
landscape.
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However, while the phenomenon of overtourism in the island is rising year after year,
many stakeholders have comprehended the severity of the extent of the situation and
have started to take some actions towards confronting and controlling the effects of
mass tourism. Accorging to Mr.Ioannis Bellonias, hotel owner:

“What we do is to reinforce our brand name as a hotel so that tourists choose us
for who we are and what we offer, not because they happened to find this hotel
by chance and we try to do it with quality services that stand out from the mass.
We do more qualitative marketing rather than quantitative marketing. There are
many who make such efforts but with regard to the volume of the island there
are few.”

Efforts have been made, though sometimes it is difficult successful outcomes to be
made. He is adding:

“We tried a few years ago to become a more eco-friendly hotel but it didn't
work. The island does not help as it is set up. That is, when we are recycling at
the hotel, we separated the garbage and we learned that after the collection,
they throw it all in the same place. Or when we were trying to make the water,
the filters etc., we didn't have drinking water, we were carrying water kits ... in
general we tried a lot to stand out from the mass as much as we could.”

A different reaction to this phenomenon is Thoma’s Panou, resident and employee in
the island, who stated:
“I rely on the younger generation to set boundaries and do what they can do
right. Personally, I haven't done anything specific to deter those effects because
it comes mainly through the local communities and activities of every citizen as
far as making life easier. The problem is now beginning and becoming visible.
Until now we were seeing that we had a lot of visitors, but we didn't understand
much because everyone at the end of the season was thinking about resting and
34

going on vacation or starting a new business or improving what they already
have. Now the problem has begun and it is becoming extremely severe. As for
the business I'm working in, it kept a low profile, with a specific strategic line,
stuck to its goal without trying to reduce the quality of the product to get more
bookings at lower prices but from the other hand not overvaluing the product
offered to the visitor.”

4.3.4. Reasons for the increased number of visitors

The airports of Mykonos and Santorini have both domestic and international flights
therefore they can be points of entrance in the country as they have custom control
(Gemeliaris, 2014).

Despite the struggles that all the islands of the South Aegean have to confront, the
quality of the water of the sea remains high as the large number of beaches with a “blue
flag” can confirm (Gemeliaris, 2014).

The islands of Cyclades are high in the list of the rest of the areas of Greece as far as
their development is concerns with a tendency to a much higher growth that is yet to
come (Gemeliaris, 2014). Thomas Panou resident and employee at the island of
Santorini states that Santorini is a destination for everyone:

“It is for all the budgets not only for the rich people. In addition, the terrorism
attacks in the neighbouring countries led to a big increase of incoming tourists
because they were scared of going to Egypt, Libya and Turkey. Furthermore, the
island has no targetet market like Paros for example that attracts a lot of Greek
tourists especially of young age. Therefore, until Santorini does the same and
shapes a character and build a brand name that attracts certain travellers it will
just see the massive flows just keep coming”.
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4.3.4.1.

Overloaded accommodation infrastructure

Santorini is one of Greece's most heavily populated island with 200.9 inhabitants/km2.
There are strong social and environmental stresses, focused on the ratios for
beds/inhabitants and beds/km2. More precisely, standard tourist accommodation beds
increase to 2.68/inhabitant, but if consideration is given to non-institutionalized
housing, this number rises to 3.8 beds/inhabitant (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).

The rise of short-term rentals these last years has been negative for local communitites
in Santorini. An opinion told by the 74% of businesses and 82% of community members,
resulting to a perceived lack of affordable housing for essential service providers such as
doctors, teachers, firefighters but also seasonal employees as well (Toposophy, 2019).

The commercially expedient activities of policy-makers, destination managers and key
tourism firms (particularly airlines and cruise ships) have undoubtedly resulted in
unsustainable and unintended tourism consequences and unnecessary tourism reliance
at the cost of alternative economic sectors (Milano, 2019b).
4.3.4.2.

Social Media

Isolation is often considered a limitation for those trading products worldwide, but it
may be an advantage for tourism that it ends up making the destination more unique
and interesting, especially for small islands (Scheyvens and Momsen, 2008).

Overtourism is also associated with the speed of change. Thanks to the advertising on
social media or media platforms certain places and attractions have seen rapidly rising
tourist numbers. Ioannis Bellonias owner of three hotels in Santorini believes:
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“The main reason why Santorini became within the last five years one of the top
ten destinations worldwide is clearly Instragram. Since the appearance of
instragram tourists’ arrivals at the island have increased rapidly. Tourists just
simply wanted to take the same beautiful pictures that all the bloggers and
influencers were posting. Before Instagram the evolution of tourism industry at
the island was more gradual, normal and easy to handle.”
4.3.4.3.

Cruise ships

The climate of Santorini is generally dry with a lot of sunshine and only a few rains. The
strong winds through out the year keep the temperature low, making it very bearable
especially during summer, and therefore makes it easier for sailing. That is one of the
reasons why a large amount of cruise ships visit Santorini from March to November.

For Santorini the number of passengers from cruise ships seems to have decreased from
2016 (791,927) to 2018 (749,289). Relatively is a small difference for an island that has
not the appropriate infrastructure to accommodate big tourist flows (Toposophy, 2019)
(Appendix 6).

Large cruise ships bring large numbers of passengers, for the places they visit during the
day they are not considered visitors but tourists. Because they all want to go at the
popular attractions, they tend to make the locations overcrowded and threaten the
quality of life of the local residents, as well as leading tourists' experiences to degrade to
an intolerable degree. Some passengers head to their cruise ship before dinner later the
same day and they invest little on the island (Veiga et al., 2018). In other words, they
make worse tourism’s negative effects.

As tourists visit for shorter periods, they are more inclined to focus on the most popular
destinations, resulting in an uneven distribution of tourism flows in time and space
(García-Palomares et al., 2015; Peeters et al., 2018).
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4.3.5. Categorization and description of the most important impacts of tourist
inflows

The spread of non-institutionalized types of tourism accommodation may aggravate the
overtourism phenomenon (McKinsey, 2017), but it may also lead to a number of other
negative consequences, with serious impacts on the landscape, as we see in the case of
Santorini. One serious impact of home sharing could be the rise of long-term rental
prices in some places, and potentially increasing the land prices, combined with the
living costs for local communities, severely pushing away local residents (McKinsey,
2017). For example, Airbnb was criticised of decreasing housing affordability and forcing
residents to move (Milano et al., 2018). Mr.Thomas Panou citizen and employee at the
island states:

“Airbnb changed the island a lot. It is obvious that visitors nowadays have the
upper hand and not us because they prefer more and more to find
accommodation via Airbnb and they are not choosing hotels any more. That is
why the occupancy is not as high as it used to be, but again every year new
hotels are opening, increasing the number of hotel beds. Unfortunately the
Airbnb phenomenon leads also to other difficulties and the most important one
is the lack of accommodation for people that are working at the island either
teachers or doctors or seasonal employees. This is why the quality of life
decreases year by year, because the owners of the houses prefer to rent their
houses to tourists and earn more profit.”

The frequency and high levels of tourist activity in Santorini have resulted in a rise in the
island's demographic statistics which are higher than the country's average numbers
(University of the Aegean, 2017). The low educational level of its population remains a
negative point, confirming the pattern of educational regression that is widely observed
in tourist destinations (University of the Aegean, 2017). The migration of local residents
from the most major tourist areas is a very profound trend in Santorini, and especially in
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the Caldera region, as most first and second residences have been converted into tourist
accommodation (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).

According to a survey that conducted in 2019 55% of the community does not believe
that the benefits of tourism outweigh the negative impacts. Some of the most important
effects according to the same people are the decrease in the quality of life, the impact
at the environment and the mono-economy (noexistent diversity). Furthermore, it has
been observed an uncontrolled sprawl that led to the erosion of the landscape and also
a rise in the living costs (Toposophy, 2019).
4.3.5.1.

Degraded tourist experience

Recent research results (Aegean University, 2017) refer to high levels of visitor
satisfaction, while the vast majority of those asked, stated that they would go again to
Santorini and also suggest it to friends as a holiday destination. Current overtourism
reports may however damage the reputation of Santorini. In 2018, CNN included the
island in the list of 12 destinations tourists might want to avoid because of the
overtourism (Minihane, 2018).

With the area's attractiveness declining relative to other areas due to excessive use and
visitors' negative effects, the actual number of tourist may gradually decrease as well
(Butler, 1980).

Unfortunately, what also affects the tourist experience is the poor interpretation at key
sites/attractions, the proliferation of non-registered guides that may undermine the
quality of the experience and the questionable “value for money” feeling that the
tourists express more and more (Toposophy, 2019).
4.3.5.2.

Consequences at the natural environment
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Santorini is currently the second most "urbanised" island in the country with 18.6% of its
land built up and its cultivable and cultivated land much reduced (Spilanis and Kizos,
2015). For example, water is delivered daily with freighters for the basic needs of the
island's residents and visitors in certain areas of the island like Imerovigli, while noise
pollution reaches very high levels in places with high tourist activity, especially during
July and August, at the capital of the island, Fira (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019).
4.3.5.3.

Waste management

Tourism-related waste has been a concern for a long time (Pantin, 1999) with analysis
limited by lack of data (Eckelman et al., 2014). Typical sustainability of waste
management across the islands for residents and tourists focus on the 3Rs of reduce,
reuse and recycle which, in turn, have their own implementation obstacles (Kelman,
2019).

Waste management in Santorini has been a completely failure. Of course the lack of
infrastructure is one of the main reasons. The island has not a proper location to throw
all garbage and they throw everything in a reef from the side of Caldera; Santorini’s
most known characteristic. Especially during summer season, when the population of
the island doubles, the big amount of waste causes a great problem. The location is
situated alongside the main road that connects the capital of the island, Fira, with the
village Pyrgos. The smell usually causes residents’ and tourists’ dissatisfaction.

Furthermore, the island has four biological treatments of waste water establishments
across the island. They are necessary considering the amount of permanent residents
and visitors every year. The disadvantage is that they are located near beaches where
people go to swim without knowing that nearby the waters are not as clear as they
would imagine.
4.3.5.4.

Cultural threats
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The biggest changes in Santorini's scenery occurred in the 1970s, when the island took
on many key roles to satisfy the needs of the visitors, the owners of second homes and,
of course the citizens. Nowadays, Santorini’s landscape is characterized by the repetition
of its “new traditional” architecture (Sarantakou and Terkenli, 2019). If the development
of new structures does not slow down, or at least continues under more restricted ways,
the island will loose eventually its unique landscape and its character.

“Culture is an essential element that development has to take seriously, engage with,
and respect” (Skelton, 2007, p137).

One of Santorini’s cultural heritages that are threatened by overtourism is its vineyards.
Despite the fact that Santorini’s vineyards are promising and with a great potential to
influence even more the growth in sectors such as the environment and economy, every
year they are constructing more and more hotels and therefore the exploited vines tend
to extinguish. Additionally, more unique agricultural products of the island, like white
aubergine, fava, cherry tomatos etc, are becoming more and more difficult to find for
two reasons; 1) people try to find easier and more profitable jobs and 2) because of the
new constructions, the percentage of the land that can actually be productive and
cultivable is becoming smaller.

Furthermore, the stakeholders unfortunately they promote the island mainly as a luxury
destination without giving the appropriate concernment at the exploitation of the vines
which can lead to an alternative resource. This is an outcome of the lack of a strategy
and planning.

Heritage sites, historical centres and protected areas usually motivate tourists to travel
(Peeters et al., 2018). Santorini’s caldera and many other archeological sites, like
Akrotiri, attract a great amount of tourists. The concentration of so many people in a
place could lead to disasterous consequences in the land and the historic identity of the
island.
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4.3.6. Who and in what way were directly affected by mass tourism

The mass tourism phenomenon is a complicated term which fully changes the everyday
life of the place, the experiences of locals, tourists and various stakeholders who are
directly related with tourism or not and are somehow affected by it (World Travel &
Tourism Council and McKinsey & Company, 2017; Peeters et al., 2018). There are some
specific factors that influence the power of the perception of beneficial and bad
impacts, which are the number and type of tourists, the days they spent in the
destination, the social features of the island, the locals’ features and their relation with
tourism, if they are affected by tourism or not, their social and demographic profile and
their possible affection to the community (Gu and Ryan, 2008; Zamani-Farahani and
Musa, 2008; Woosnam et al., 2009; Garau-Vadell et al., 2013).
4.3.6.1.

Tourist

We can define visitors’ experience with various terms. From the point of travellers’ view
though, a visitor’s experience contains the considerations, emotions, and practices that
describe a vacationer. Both previous experiences and expectations are the internal
motivating force and the visited destination is the external one that shapes the whole
tourist experience through their five senses (Bastiaansen et al., 2019). Thus,
overcrowding destinations can truly affect the way travellers create, remember and
relate their experiences, sometimes with not so positive way. Tourists react with
different ways when experience overcrowded places. Some change the location withing
or outside the visited area or change the time of visit (Arnberger and Brandenburg,
2007) and eventually change their perspective on the experience they were looking for
or because of the preparation and process they have done to reach the destination or
staying there, they convience themselves that they are enjoying their time in the
destination. Some specialists also state that particularly in sun and sand destinations,
crowding can significantly influence tourist satisfaction (Alegre & Garau, 2010).
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Of equal importance though is in what extend overtourism can damage the image of the
destination. According to Navarro Jurado et al., (2013) and Rasoolimanesh et al., (2015),
overcrowding could discourage travellers to revisit or recommend someone the
destination, which have immediate results in the arrivals. According to Mr. & Mrs.
Pallett and his wife, first time visitors, who visited Santorini at the end of September:

“We could imagine during the high season that it would be overcrowded,
unbearable and spoilt, looking for cafes; fighting for sunset views etc, this is what
we have heard from other people.”

On the contrary though, some studies reveal that overcrowding might be unpleasant
experience but cannot diminish tourists’ satisfaction (Li et al, 2017). According to Mr. &
Mrs. Pallett, first time visitors:

“We had a fantastic time in Santorini, yes we will come back again, always at the
end of the season and would recommend it to others for the same time of year.”
According to Simancas-Cruz and Penarrubia-Zaragoza (2019) a coastal tourism
destination is characterized as saturated by tourist accommodations when traveller’s
satisfaction is as low as can be. This measurement could be used to assess when a
destination is oversaturated with travellers accommodations when satisfaction is totally
reduced. However, statistics from the Toposophy (2019, p. 33-34) clearly shows that
while the smallest number of tourists that visit Santorini was satisfied with their
experience, most of visitors want to revisit the island and would also recommend it to
others (Appendix 7).
4.3.6.2.

Resident

Peeters et al. (2018) gave a definition of overtourism in a more resident oriented
approach: ‘the excessive growth of visitors leading to overcrowding in areas where
residents suffer the consequences of temporary and seasonal tourism peaks, which
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have enforced permanent changes to their lifestyles, access to amenities and general
well-being’. In the case of Santorini, it is known that tourists outweigh locals, but can we
conclude that residents do suffer, and that their quality of life is getting worst because
of mass tourism? Mr. Thomas Panou, resident and employee stated:

“The attracted large number of tourists on the island offer great economic
benefits to the local businesses and the islanders in general. Given that, while
residents realize that mass tourism is destroying the island in so many ways, they
do not react strongly while affecting their daily lives. So far no incident of
protesting groups or extreme reactions have occurred”

The way that residents perceive the tourism effects, both negative and positive, are a
great indicator of how willingly they will support tourism and promote it in a more
sustainable way (Perid et al., 2016). Thus, if the negative impacts prevail over the
positive ones, the local people’s support for tourism development will be undermined
and a strong feeling of rejection will dominate. On the contrary, if positive impacts like
the employment creation, improvements in the quality of life, the increasing wages or
property values (Ward and Berno, 2011) prevail their feeling of engagement will
improve and a more distinct and cohesive destination will be formed. Mr. Thomas
Panou, resident and employee stated:

“It would be a good idea to set some boundaries that we will all discuss together
in partnership with the local government, the appropriate associations and the
country's governors, in order to prevent this phenomenon because life has
begun to be very difficult for both tourists and locals.”

Some residents of the island have the belief the traditional ethics and processes such as
“Horos” or some traditional jobs have faded away and have been replaced from luxury
activities which tourists choose to underook. In addition the small family businesses
have also been replaced by many widely known firms (Lalani, 2017; Vassilopoulou,
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2017). Mr. Hermogenis as a president of the Citizens' Association of Oia stated: “If we
fail to convert mass, poorly designed tourism into sustainable tourism, we run the risk of
becoming Disneyland. No one will want to visit a Greek island if it starts to look like a
theme park. They want to see small houses, the community, the people who live
normally; it is a part of their experience. Once it becomes a theme park, everything
disappears”. It seems that they prefer to attract tourists who want to visit Santorini, stay
a few days, properly explore the island and enjoy the experience, rather than tourists
who visit Santorini for one hour, make a small walk and erase the island from their
destination list (Fotakis, 2018).

For the local people it is considered to be very clear the necessity of changing the
mentality of local stakeholders, residents and everyone who is related with the tourism
industry in the island. Residents’ collaboration with the appropriate key players is
essential. Mr. Thomas Panou, also stated:

“It is also very important for those involved in the tourism sector to work
together in order to prevent the worst that will surely follow. The state must
collaborate better with us and take more serious action towards a more
sustainable tourism for the island. Some of the major problems that already
appear on the island is the problem of hospital which is by no means equipped to
cope with so many people on the island, something definitely unacceptable.’’
4.3.6.3.

Port Authority

Apart from the local people and tourists, the mass tourism also affects other important
areas of the island like the port, the coast and the sea. Many significant incidents that
pollute the environment have happened in the island from the big number of tourists in
the past years. An extremely severe incident of a luxurious yacht took place a few
meters outside the Old Port on Fira and the island's coast. It emptied its raw sewage a
practice which, according to many locals, many tourist boats have made, but so far it has
not received much publicity. Thira’s Port Authority referred to all residents, tourists and
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local entrepreneurs, stated: “Sea and coasts are at risk from waste, waste from coastal
activities and port facilities, as well as from operational and accidental pollution from
vessels/ships. Do not hesitate to immediately inform the nearest Port Authority of any
pollution incidents you find and provide any information you may be asked for.” (Koini
Gnomi, 2019).
Another incident that brought Santorini to spotlight and remains until today a problem
is the shipwreck of Sea Diamond. On April 5th 2007 the cruise ship Sea Diamond with
destination the port of Santorini because of a technical failure struck onto a reef when it
was approaching the port resulting to its sinking by 17:00 next day. Unfortunately it
resulted to the death of two passengers and to a great environmental disaster. Almost
13 years after the wreck and the ship remains in the bottom of the sea in Caldera. This is
causing a lot of arguments against the shipping company and their insurance company.
The residents of Sanorini for years they are trying to achieve a “win” and force the
responsibles to lift the wreck as it puts in great danger the marine life of the island.
Specialists insist that the danger is getting bigger and bigger as years pass by and the
ship is getting more decayed. Great amount of toxic elements will be released into the
sea that could lead to a great environmental disaster (Papaioannou, 2018).
4.3.6.4.

Police department

Another sector affected from overtourism is the police department, where many
problems occur. According to Mr. Alexandros Beniakar, policeman in Santorini:

“The large influx of tourists has obviously affected my field of activity, mainly
negatively. Overtourism creates problems like disruption issues (drunken tourists
making a fuss, etc.), traffic which has deteriorated due to the island's poor
infrastructure and unfortunately caused multitude traffic accidents, as a result,
the working hours increase as more solvable cases are created. Also appears an
increase in thefts which target mainly tourists either in the form of small thefts
at the beach or more organized technics like targeting wealthy tourists when
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visiting the island during a cruise. In addition, the number of foreign retailers and
service providers at the beaches (e.g. massage therapists) has increased, and it is
often discovered that they have come or remain in the country illegally.
Consequently, a specific procedure must be initiated for them as well.
So many concerns are raised about whether the department can cope with those huge
numbers of tourists and the cases that emerge. Mr. Alexandros Beniakar commented:

“Unfortunately, we will witness more bad news, with the worst of all the
increase in deaths. Of course, this is more due to the lack of proper
infrastructure and protection measures (eg roadblocks, railings where needed,
necessary lighting) and not to the malfunctioning of the police since there are no
violent crimes. Also, if some of the above measures are not taken, the workload
will be even higher and so the system will not be able to cope perfectly. This will
inevitably lead to an increase in delinquent behaviors that cannot be addressed.”

4.3.6.5.

Businessman

While the positive impacts overweight negative ones, for all entrepreneurs and owners
of small units, shops, restaurants and bars on the island, they also understand the
necessity of taking some actions in order to protect their businesses in the future. Until
now, according to Mr.Ioannis Bellonias owner of hotels, the state has not made serious
changes that will bring significant outcomes.
“We are obviously facing a serious problem of mass tourism and in my opinion
we can manage it only if we all do something. Unfortunately, until now nothing
has happened.

It should be mentioned that at the moment hotel beds in Santorini are less than the
maximum efficiency, with an increased number of private beds (due to the sharing
economy). This has a vital effect on the availability of visitor lodging, since only 60% of
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the beds follow quality standards and belong to professional association members, and
less than 25% of all beds have statistical information. These facts are strongly linked to a
shortfall in relevant local-level leadership and other local government challenges. It is
really important to mention that only 22% of the beds are subject to geographical and
environmental inspections and evaluations, though a great percentage of noninstitutionalized properties has been built in places where visitor use are discouraged,
since 1986 (the Caldera Zone). Then these findings annul all existing spatial planning
strategies or initiatives and become a barrier to the use of modern spatial design
indexes and methods. They also create a climate of unfair competition between noninstitutionalized and legitimised accommodation, which is largely caused by the fact that
only 60% of them are taxed as tourist accommodation units (Srantakou & Terkenli,
2019). Making clear to other business owners the necessity of the state to take serious
actions and planning accordingly. Mr.Ioannis Bellonias owner of hotels, commented:

“From our side, the hoteliers we are trying to protect our businesses. There have
been many meetings at the hoteliers association about all these and the
character the island is taking and what we can change to save our businesses and
we are still in meetings to see from our side how we can push local and state
authorities. Because, all we can do as hoteliers and as hotelier association is to
simply push the key players to put some boundaries, change things, create
appropriate infrastructure, but the hoteliers’ association has no jurisdiction to
make changes to these things except to push state and various stakeholders in
charge to take some actions.”
Adding to his statement serious concerns about his clients’ experiences in Santorini:

“…, the island does not have the same amenities it used to have. The
character that has taken over the island prevails and the right services cannot be
offered properly, so people are suffering, both from the services that hotels
cannot provide accordingly and because of the island's lack of proper
infrastructure that can not support those huge numbers of people.”
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The same opinion has Mrs. Ioanna Makrozisi, tour operator representative:

“Unfortunately, the quality of the service that is provided the last years in
Santorini has been decreased due to the urge of most businessmen to make easy
and quick money. This leads to an inadequate customer service and diminished
tourists’ experience which are coming to the island with great expectations. ”

Taking as granted the seriousness of this situation, 50% of local businesses have the
desire to extend their period of opening, if a satisfactory number of tourists were
visiting the island (Toposophy, 2019, p. 42). They seem to be willing to work more, so
that decongestion of the island is succeeded and better experiences for their clients will
be offered.
4.3.7. Risks of not reacting to overtourism correctly

The tourism-carrying capacity of a destination is defined by the UNWTO as “the
maximum number of people that may visit a tourist destination at the same time,
without causing destruction of the physical, economic, and sociocultural environment
and an unacceptable decrease in the quality of visitors’ satisfaction” (Steward, 2004) is a
key challenge for both tourism developers and managers.

Sustainability with regard to social and environmental foundations is with no doupt the
most obvious phenomenon in this worldwide sector, in which tourism is called upon to
adapt and convert the difficulties into new opportunities to stop the negative effect of
overtourism (Cappochi et al., 2019).

Overtourism's impact on a destination's attractiveness is often ignored, and remains
unnoticed and hard to measure. The influence of overtourism usually becomes clear
only when tourists begin to shift away from destinations in an 'overtourism zone'
(Peeters et al., 2018).
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It is also essential to overrule generalisations that participating in globalisation, like for
example the development of the tourism industry is harmful to island communities and
their residents. Islands can and have to work to ensure better outcomes from industries
such as tourism (Oppermann, 1993).

Saarinen’s (2013, p. 10) says that “in order to have tools for setting the limits to growth
in tourism in a local-global nexus with less tourism-centric evaluation criteria, stronger
governmental and inter-governmental policies and regulations are most probably
needed” is clearly more critical nowadays. More recently, Hall (2019, p13) stated that,
where sustainable tourism is concerned, “the belief that all problems can be solved by
exerting greater effort and demanding greater efficiency within the status quo of
continued tourism growth and consumption, necessitates challenge”.

Although destination managers implicitly doubted whether large numbers of arrivals in
certain areas were indeed appealing, further tourist growth was regarded as inevitable
regardless of the risk of overtourism. Tourism tension was highlighted by destination
managers as a result of time and space concentration: because of seasons, events or
unique attractions (Peeters et al., 2018).

In order to determine ways in which growth might bring greater benefits to islands' and
its residents, it is vital that we identify their strengths by determining positive
characteristics or mechanisms for improvement, and then formulate strategies using
those strengths (Scheyvens and Momsen, 2008).

4.3.8. Existing implementation of measures in Santorini

Serious meausures have to be taken because even when the state tried to implement
new laws regarding the new constructions at the island the locals intervened and in the
end only a little have been done. More specifically the former mayor of Santorini
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addressed the issue that “Geological formations that are thousands of years old are
being destroyed and not just by illegal but also legal construction”. Difficulties with the
legislation emerged in 2012, when minister of environment Nikos Sifounakis stated that
he would reform a presidential decree outlining strict regulations for the construction
zone allowed, in order to protect the island. The decree proposed a 500-meter no-build
zone along the shore of Vlychada, which is one of the most visited beaches of the island
thanks to its unique volcanic rock formations. Due to excessive pressure from the locals,
the Municipal Council of Santorini suggested that the area should be limited to 200
metres and eventually the Ministry of the Environment decided to settle for a 150 metre
protected zone (Lialios, 2016).
4.3.8.1.

Settling limits of visitors’ arrivals

Santorini also introduces a cap on cruise ships per day in order to deal with the
overcrowding that has been caused, with a maximum of 8.000 passengers daily,
compared to 2017 which was 12.000. Government officials have also implemented a
policy to spread arrival and departure dates in a better way, and will demand cruise
ships to leave a one-hour difference between each other as they are departing (Staff,
2018).
4.3.8.2.

Extend seasons and shift the focus of promotions

The majority of Greek resorts close in November or December. However, in 2015,
Santorini's local authorities confirmed that many hotels and restaurants will be open all
year round and flights and ferries will be increased. In addition, travellers will be able to
arrange their holidays in advance, as booking services will also be available for an
extended period (Stanchev, 2018).
4.3.8.3.

Thorough police checks for offenders

According to Mr. Alexandros Beniakar:
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“The apparent presence and constant patrols in the most frequently visited parts
of the island result in the prevention of illegal activities (mainly thefts).
Subsequently, a thorough check at the time of their arrival and departure of
tourists at Santorini Airport resulted in the discovery of many fake passports;
that made Santorini the second city in Greece with the highest number of
arrests.”

5. RECOMMENDATIONS

Regardless the geopolitical context within ovetourism occurs (urban, rural, coastal or
island) and the various, with sometimes colliding interests, involved parts in tourism
industry, it is considered as inevitable need for appropriate recommendations towards
confronting this phenomenon (Academic’ and authors’ recommendations towards
confronting overtourim in worldwide destinations you may find in Appendix).
5.1. Recommendations regarding overtourism
5.1.1. Toposopy’s proposed measures for Santorini

Toposhophy, a destination marketing agency that provides tourism organizations,
associations and companies (both public and private) with practical solutions to
develop, manage and market places as tourism destinations in cooperation with the
European Bank for Reconstruction, The Ministry of Tourism and The Chamber of
Cyclades they did a research regarding the island of Santorini during the season of 2019
and came to a conclusion. They have presented their results in December 2019 and
below are the measures that they are suggesting for the years to come that are essential
in order to create an adequate plan.

Table 1: Suggested measures from Toposophy’s research
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Stakeholders
1. State

Actions
Manage visitor numbers in line

In what way
-

with carrying capacity

Limit cruise ships
per day

-

Limit the number
of cruise
passengers per day
to 4000 in 2020

-

Implement a fee of
2€ fee per visitor in
2021 cruise ships

Improve the airport and port

-

Stagger arrivals and
departures

-

Move port from
Athinios to a more
approachable area

Improve road infrastructure

-

Improve safety and
manage
congestions
especially around
key areas like Oia
and Fira

-

Improve road
directional signage

Waste management system

-

Recycling in
households and
businesses

-

Ban of single-use
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plastic items
-

Display (during the
main season) “Keep
Santorini tidy”
campaing to
enhance visitor’s
awareness in order
to reduce water
and energy
consumption

Implement sustainable tourism

-

to strengthen the communities

Undertake annual
residents’
satisfaction surveys
to monitor their
tolerance and
measure tourism’s
impact in their
daily life

Ensure the quality of life for

-

the residents

Apply limits to
short-term rentals
and availability of
affordable housing,
giving residents
priority and not the
tourists

Enhance tourists’ experience

-

More pedestrians
only and “no
parking zones have
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to be created” to
avoid congestion in
certain areas
-

Introduce ticketed
entry during high
season that can be
purchased in
advance

-

Create mobile app
that will show realtime information
on traffic and
passengers
volumes

-

Implement and
adhere
professional tourist
guiding standards
and regulations

-

Create accurate
tourism signage

-

Remove the illegal
and misleading
signs

-

Improve
interpretation at
key sites by using
imaginative and
modern techniques
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Protect natural environment

-

and built heritage conservation

Introduce and
enforce cruise ship
environmental
controls

-

Monitor air and
water pollution

-

Limit the numbers
of new
accommodation

-

Create agricultural
zones have to be
respected and
maybe expanded

-

Develop and apply
protected
designations of
cultural heritage
areas

Optimise the benefits of

-

tourism

Focus on specific
high-yield markets
and support longterm aspiration as
an exclusive
destination

-

Engage the
community and try
to create a unique
experience for the
visitors
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-

Ensure strong links
between local
producers and
tourism operators

-

Create crosssectoral synergies

2. Businesses/
travel agencies/

Extend the season and attract

-

more visitors all year round

Create new
experiences that

local authorities

address to wellness
retreats, sports
events etc.
-

Organize more
cultural events and
festivals

-

Collaborate with at
least one airline to
extend flights in
the beginning and
in the end of the
season

Enhance the brand image of

-

Santorini

Develop products
and experiences
with romantic
evocations in
romantic locations

-

Rely more to local
products that are
unique and
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become a
gastronomic
destination
-

Attract luxury spa
investors

Reflect the island’s “sense of

-

place”

Design a visual
brand identity for
all businesses and
local organizations

-

Train all
stakeholders in
applying the brand

Source: Toposophy, 2019

5.1.2. Stakeholders’ opinions towards our suggested measures in Santorini

During our research regarding Santorini’s the current situation, the impacts of
overtourism, the way they affect locals’ lives and the overall tourists’ experience on the
destination; we managed to come up with some important recommendations towards
confronting its impacts on the island. We have the belief that a management plan with
specific solutions to alleviate the emerging impacts in the environment, society and
economy, it is considered to be a necessity. Our suggested approach is in line with
Papathanassis (2017). We support that the best plan is trying to control the growth of
demand, though taking as granted the current situation of the island, direct and more
simplistic measures must be taken. A carefully planned combination of both and fully
cooperative stakeholders could lead in an extremely different outcome and future for
the island.
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We manage to ask Mr.Thomas Panou, Mr.Ioannis Bellonias, Mr.Richard Pallett, Mr.
Konstantinos Deliporanidis, Mr. Alexandros Beniakar and Mrs. Ioanna Makrozisi, their
opinions regarding some of ours proposed measures. Mr.Ioannis Bellonias stated for the
reduction of cruise ships and the fee implementation for day-trippers:

“I totally agree with the reduction of cruise ships and the reduction of these
types of visitors. No cruise ships should come to Santorini, which of course can
not happen but I think every tourist coming from the cruise ship is a lost
customer for the island. Because later when they will be asked, if they have ever
visited Santorini they will reply "Yes, I have been to Santorini". A wrong answer
because in fact they have not actually visited the island, they have been off the
cruise ship for two hours, have taken a stroll in Fira, taken 2 souvenirs and 2 ice
creams and then they are gone…. They could come with their families, stay in a
hotel and go to 5-6 restaurants in the future. If you look at the whole market of
Fira, it has 150 goldsmiths and 150 souvenir shops, it has no other shop and it is
set up only for cruise ships. This entire market opens when the first cruise ship
starts and closes when the last cruise ship leaves. In low season they open only
for day-trippers from the cruise ships and not for individual guests.”

From the side of a resident and employee, Mr. Thomas Panou believes that:

“The total number of cruise ships could be 35 per week and not 12 per day. I
would suggest two to three ships per day, depending on how many tourists the
local businesses could handle and tourist’s experience is the desired. Those
visitors will visit the island for a few hours, have to see it and enjoy it without
disturbing either the locals or the tourists staying here and vacationing in hotels.
As for the implementation of the fare, to reach the point of paying during their
entrance in the island, I believe that we do not have the Venice organization, for
example, which has already imposed a relevant fare I think it is still too early to
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impose a ticket fee for day-trippers while in the same time the overnight visitor
is charged with the accommodation tax.”

About the icreace of airport taxes and fares Mr.Ioannis Bellonias stated:

“On raising taxes, it will certainly help to get a better and less crowded island.”

However, Mr. Thomas Panou as a resident and employee on the island has a different
opinion:

“I disagree with the increase in airport taxes, because it also affects the locals,
already a low-cost company withdrew its flights, so the locals automatically fall
into a trap of no choice and maybe even a monopoly. It was a very powerful
company and leaving the island has caused serious impacts on both tourists and
locals.”

The proper protection of the islands requires the development of specific spatial plans
and planning based on a study that takes into account the public interest and the
principles of coastal and marine ecosystem protection. Furthermore, the state is
responsible to preserve and promote the historical and cultural heritage. Also, the
government and the local authorities should provide to both tourists and locals the
appropriate infrastructure and means in order to improve their lives and the offered
services. Mr. Thomas Panou, commented on “creation of a new port” meausure:

“There is a need to improve the situation with the creation of a new port, since
reducing the number of tourists is very difficult, let alone better infrastructure.
We could have a second port where cruise ships are tied up or a second cable car
that could transport more people somewhere else to make it easier to get off
and get on board from the island, it is certainly the port that plays a very
important role in the service and congestion in the life of the local too.”
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When we propose the banning of new hotels Mr. Thomas Panou stated:

“We cannot prohibit the construction of new hotels. We could simply focus on
being properly structured so as not to affect the natural beauty of the island and
to meet certain conditions for the environment’s protection, the natural beauty
and architecture of the island.”

Even more specific opinion for the above measure is Mr.Ioannis Bellonias’ :

“Building new hotels will never be banned. In my opinion the building factor
could be greatly reduced, so people would be obliged to build smaller, more
traditional units and not large 5-storey buildings and complexes. Many people
have invested in land or own it and it is very difficult to completely ban
construction. It will generate a lot of reactions. The most appropriate would be
to completely prohibit off-plan construction (which is currently only for the
caldera). The off-plan construction could be reduced or could give benefits to
those who do more qualitative structures in general.”

Mr. Alexandros Beniakar commend on “provide police department with appropriate
additional equipment and staff” measure:

“The permanent staff of the island that holds organic positions is scarce. But it is
capable to deal with the incidents that occur during winter months. Santorini is
one of the islands that in the summer months receives additional staff (about 8
to 10 people) and in total the dynamic of the department reaches about forty
people. As you can see, there are more than 100,000 people on an island in the
peak months, so the forty policemaen are considered few. In addition, the
vehicles of Santorini’s department are not enough, if we take into account the
damages that often emerge.”

61

While Santorini is promoted as a summer vacation destination the touristic season of
the island is starting at the end of March and ends in beginning of November. Mr. and
Mrs.Pallett, first time visitors in the island stated about their experience:

“Having researched about the island we deliberately choose late September
/early October to avoid the mass of tourists in the high season and knowing the
weather was likely to be good still. The sites and history of the island lived up to
our expectations, as did the geology, people, food and of course the famous
sunsets! We didn’t face any problems during that period, but potentially we
think there might be during the high season with the amount of hire companies
for motorbikes, quad bikes and hire cars.”

In order to expand seasonality and basically control the growth of demand we
recommend the creation of a new winter campaign which promotes all islands’
attractions, activities etc. Mr. Thomas Panou stated:

“We should increase the tourist season, staying in some hotels and places like
Kamari. If it could stay open for one more month that would decompose a very
large part of the island. The entire island should offer affordable rates to tourists
in order to be chosen and the employees could have better working conditions
when the tourist number would decrease. We could have more employees, at
least one in each business, because it would do well and give the opportunity to
low-budget travelers to visit the island in another time because the weather is
more or less good until December.”

Mr. Konstantinos Deliporanidis, wedding planner, agrees with the extention of the
seasonality:
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“It would be beneficiary to extend tourist inflows all year around for economic
reasons; but also in an attempt to decrease the number of tourists during
summer season. Santorini has the power to attract more tourists all year round
due to the high quality of its tourist product and its brand.

He also states when asked about weddings during winter months:

“Santorini as a wedding destination is a great opportunity of advertising the
island as the ultimate romantic location for such events. Unfortunately,
weddinngs cannot be organized during winter months due to weather
conditions, so there is only a little that we can do in order to change that, but if
there will be an extention of the seasonality it will give us also the opportunity to
start plan weddings from April and not May.(…) Establishing Santorini as a luxury
wedding destination would also lead to more qualitive tourism and not
quantitive; something that could also lead to the much needed decongestion of
the crowds at the island, as the lack of infrastructure cannot host the increase of
the numbers of the tourists.”

Mrs Ioanna Makrozisi stated regarding future planning:

“It is essential the implementation of a common and united long term policy
from the state, business and all people involved that will improve the tourism
growth on the island and prevent those who see this opportunity of easy money
to take advantage of the island and change its product quality. Furthermore, it is
crucial for that the development of the productive sectors (e.g. agriculture) will
lead to economic development as well and maybe create a more stable economy
and will decrease eventually the independence of the island from tourism
activities only. The investment and promotion of alternative ways of tourism as
well as sustainable tourism will not not only decrease the negative impacts of
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overtourism, but will also guarantee the much needed respect towards
environment.”

Taking into consideration our research and the above opinions, the following table
summarizes our recommendations:

Table 2: Authors’ recommendations towards conforting overtourism in Santorini
Stakeholders
1.

Travel agencies

Actions
Control the amount of

In what way
-

Promote trips to neighbor

people gathering in

attractions villages and

specific areas

islands that are not usually
part of tourists’ itineraries
-

Promote wineries istead
of usual promoted areas

Take advantage of

-

repeaters

Implement the “spread”
tactic and offer new
experiences

2.

Attractions

Control visitors

-

Limit the length of the stay

-

Impose a daily limit on
visitor numbers

3.

Government and

Take advantage of

local authorities

technology

-

Increase visitors fee

-

Implement other charges

-

Create an application
which will send
notifications to users
when attractions are
crowded
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-

Offer reduced fee to
alternative attractions

-

Offer personalized
suggestions based on
preferred activities when
the app will connect to
visitor’s profile

Reduce cruise ships and

-

day-trippers

Reduce the number of
cruise ships per day

-

Implement a fee for
visitors who do not stay
overnight on the island

-

Use profits to help for
improving the island’s
infrastructure

Reduce the tourists’

-

numbers and attract

Increase the airport taxes
and fares

specific tourists that can
cope to higher prices

Regulate the

-

accommodation supply

Limit the licenses of new
hotels

-

Limit the number of nights
in the home-sharing
regulations

Promote island’s
sustainable

-

Reduce tax in businesses
when recycling
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development, avoid or

-

limit ecological impacts

Create groundwater heat
pumps and wind turbines

-

Obligatory use of
rainwater for irrigation
and other purposes

-

Create hydropower,
geothermal and promote
it as a site for tourist to
visit

Provide to both tourists

-

Create new port

and locals the

-

Accessible places for

appropriate
infrastructure and

people with disabilities
-

Hospitals that can handle

means in order to

the huge number of

improve their lives and

people of the island

the offered services

-

Provide appropriate public
transport

-

Create bike paths for
people who choose a
more physical mean of
transport

-

Change the location that
garbages are thrown

-

Provide police department
with appropriate
additional equipment and
staff

4.

Businesses

Promote island’s

-

Recycling
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stainable development,

-

Use eco-friendly products

avoid or limit ecological

-

Use alternative forms of

impacts

energy (solar and
photovoltaic panels)
-

Use water flow reduction
systems in taps and other
waterborne devices

-

Reuse of grey water for
sanitary and irrigation
purposes in gardens or
arable lands

5.

DMO

Control the growth of

(Municipality of

demand and expand the

Thira in

seasonality

-

Create a new winter
campaign

-

Promote all islands’

collaboration

attractions, activities (e.g.

with the

culture, gastronomy,

University of the

sports, art, festivals,

Aegean)

conferences, events), sites
in winter
-

Create social media
campaigns

-

Promote the island as a
destination for wine
tourism

6.

Tourists

Avoid crowded places

-

Use Google’s “Popular
times” tool and be
informed of how busy an
area could be
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7.

Cruise ship

Avoid or limit ecological

companies

impacts

-

Optimize cruise ship
routes

-

Replace the conventional
motors with electric
motors in large ships

Source: Authors’ recommendations after research and interviews from local stakeholders

Santorini is a destination that is attractive and alluring to visitors, could also be a place
that is habitable and secure for locals and not sacrificed for the economic imperative.
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6. CONCLUSION

The present research was conducted based on academic and scientific articles, journals
and reports; various internet related sources and dissertations related to overtourism.
Our empirical research concerning Santorini was made through in-depth interviews with
appropriate key persons that work, leave or visited the island, making clear the need to
develop new ways to operate in a more sustainable ways. We investigate the tourism
industry, its positive and negative impacts, how, when and why (reasons for the
increased number of visitors) overtourism occurs, who affects and in which way
(positive and negative impacts) for both the island of Santorini and some already
suffering of mass tourism destinations.

Based on our research there is a high need for alternative and more environment and
host-friendly practices in development, planning, and policies not only for the island of
Santorini but also for other suffering destinations. A more responsible tourism must be
planned, we must use tourism to make better places to live in and better places to visit
and not be used by it. The well-being of local people in combination with long-term
strategic planning for tourism is the necessary requirements in order to cope the
impacts of mass tourism, paying more attention to maximizie social and environmental
than profit motives.

More specifically about Santorini, the most important impacts the big amount of
tourists cause, is the creation of new job opportunities, the upgrading of the offered
services and the security of a great income for both locals and everyone who are
involved with the industry. However, the negative impacts surpass the positive ones and
the involved parties start to significantly worry about the future of Santorini and
consider saturation might have come, although only ephemeral solutions have been
implemented until now. Local people and businessmen state that they alone, can not do
anything else except from offering more quality product and the right collaboration with
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the state is necessary because until today the state prevents their efforts. The current
infrastructure of the island is inadequate to handle appropriately tourists, locals and
seasonal employees (airport, port, houses for employees, roads etc.)

As a result none of the above is really pleased; tourists especially in high season could be
dissatisfied from the overcrowded attractions and specific areas on the island, the locals
and employees are unable to live properly but no aggressive reactions occur since the
economic benefits supass the negative impacts in their minds and a genuine concern for
the future of the island emerges.

However, according to the research made by

Toposophy (2019) about visitors’ attitudes, an increased amount of very satisfied
tourists from USA (60%)and UK (54%) when leaving the destination and above of 90%
would recommend the destination to others. A clue that shows as that tourists’
satisfaction still remains intact from the overcrowded destination. Also, the
environmental impacts tourism growth leaves behind are extremely severe (shortage of
water, waste management, extinguish of vineyards holdings) and the traditional
elements of the place have been replaced by the “new traditional” architecture of the
island.

The best measures we managed to identify were the use of technology, the
collaboration of the travel agencies and the change of attractions’ regulations in order
to confine the congestion in specific overcrowded areas and sites on the island. In
addition for the reduction of day-trippers coming from cruise ships, we propose to
reduce even more the number of cruise ships per week, implement a small fee for cruise
tourists from which all profits will be given as a help for the improvement of island’s
infrastructure. The state should take a more active role by taking sustainable measures,
with most important the creation of a new port, the better use of water, the location
change that garbage are thrown and the use of renewable sources of energy. Also in
order to regulate the accommodation supply, we propose to limit the licenses of new
hotels by implementing more strict requirements and limit the number of nights in the
home-sharing. Lastly, tourists already understand that Santorini could be equally
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mesmerizing experience if visited from September onwards, so we think is truly
important to create a campaign based on this assumption and also promote the
destination as wine tourism destination.

In order to resolve the congestion, secure a more balanced economy by the
development of agriculture, become recognized as a global leader in sustainable tourism
management, establish the image of “the exclusive paradise island” for Santorini and
extend the tourism season in the next 10 to 20 years to come (Toposophy, 2019) the
above measures are considered essential.

What we also should take under consideration is the recent development of the
pandemic of Covid-19 which has affected dramatically the situation in the tourism
industry worldwide. Hotels, airlines and hospitality establishments have seen a huge
decrease of their revenues and they were forced to take never before seen measures in
order to reduce the impacts that this unfortunate situation has caused. The one thing
that we can say for sure is that for 2020 tourist flows will not be the same and we will
not see crowded places nowhere in the world even at the most popular locations. In the
short term Santorini will take a much needed break from the mass tourism as cruise
ships will not operate normally and international tourists will be limited. As the current
situation unfolds we are already talking for half a season and it is the first time that the
island will be almost empty until the end of June, when the hotels are expected to
reopen. The measures that have been introduced from the Health Organization will not
allow many people to gather at places at the same time and this will bring
unprecedented images of the island. This will give the opportunity to all stakeholders
involved to focus on what is important to be done and be prepared not only for 2021
but for the years to come. The pandemic will change tourism as we know it and will
introduce new operational procedures. It is essential to adapt in the new reality and find
ways to take advantage of the situation. The key is a proper planning that will allow
Santorini to recover from a slow 2020 and become the destination that tourists will trust
and prefer for their holidays.
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Our main limitation is that the above statements from people who live, work and visit
the island are not considered as the only right opinions regarding the overtourism
phenomenon in Santorini and its impacts and do not reflect the overall opinion of the
island's residents, workers, businessmen and tourists. Further research and investigation
is needed from the government in collaboration with the locals to address the
appropriate and efficient way to fight the phenomenon. Measures must be focused not
on raising visitors’ numbers and profits but on providing a more quality life to residents
and tourism experiences, with a plan that look at least 15 years into the future.
Tourism development shapes a place’s identity. It is of great importance that the
residents and generally the communities have to be also satisfied with the situation and
the measures that will be followed in order to guarantee a smooth implementation
without putting in danger the future of the island.
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Appendix 2: Record of the applied legal framework for landscape preservation and
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Appendix 3: Beds in standard and non-institutionalized accommodation units in
Santorini.

Source: University of Aegean, 2017



Appendix 4: International arrivals at Santorini international airport (2018)

Source: Toposophy, 2019
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Appendix 5: International air arrivals (monthly) at Santorini airport (2016-

2018).

Source: Toposophy, 2019



Appendix 6: Cruise ship passengers in Greece (2015-2018)

Source: Toposophy, 2019
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Appendix 7: Visitor Attitudes

Source: Toposophy, 2019



Appendix 8

Source: Toposophy, 2019
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8.2.

Affected destinations and actions taken towards confronting

8.2.1. Venice

The amount of annual tourist number that Venice reached in 2017 was 30 million
visitors, making tourism extremely responsible for the city’s increased economy. Those
excessive numbers of visitors in the city causes many problems for the residents, their
quality of life and the environment. Property owners chanced their houses into hotels
by renting them in the Airbnb platform, local stores and traditional stores became
souvenir shops, local restaurants raise their price making it impossible for residents to
cope, the existing job opportunities were only tourism related and people seeking for
non-tourism related jobs were forced to look in other cities in the country (Ross, 2015),
the overcrowded streets made it difficult for locals and tourists to transport so they
changed their daily routes, the cruise ships damage the Lagoon and created air
pollution, noise pollution and a mass of sediment that cannot be reconstituted are some
of the serious causes from tourism in the area. The creation of protesting groups with
furious locals, as the “Generation 90”, was inevitable (Stanchev, 2018).

Government tried to control the effects caused by tourist by applying some rules and
tactics which some of them were successful but others not. Firstly, they tried to ban
large ships from entering the city centre, they put "people-counters" in the most visited
sites and shared the data in social media platforms and in the official site of Venice
trying to prevent tourists to visit them (Modak, 2017), they created campaigns
(“Detourism: Travel Venice Like a Local”) to promote less visited attractions they banned
the creation of new shops (e.g. fast food) except of artisanal ice-cream shops (Giuffrida,
2017), they restricted of more than 50,000 tons of weight cruise ships to enter from
Guidecca Canal, forcing them to follow another route (Rizzo, 2017) and by 2021 it is
foreseen to establish a system for early bookings and to impose a ticket to enter the city
(Protopapadakis, 2020).
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8.2.2. Barcelona

Barcelona the last decades is suffering from mass tourism, taking the title of the most
polluted port in Europe in June 2019 (Ledsom, 2019). The environmental problems
caused by the fuel oils that the huge amount of cruise ship produce and the great
number of tourists visiting the city, are extremely severe. The high demand for tourist
accommodation and platforms like Airbnb have rapidly increased the rent prices and as
a result residents have change city in order to live properly. In addition, the local
traditional stores and shops that used to exists in the city centre are now been replaced
from tourist oriented shops (Stanchev, 2018).

The city of Barcelona after the huge reaction from the local people decided to reduce
the international cruise terminals and used the space that left empty for public or
private use. They are also implementing a new tax for the day visitors which they visit
the city for only a few hours to see the most known sights and places, without making
any significant expenses during their stay. They also decided to follow different pricing
strategy for local people and tourists. The first have a free entrance in the Park G ell
and the castle of Montju c, while tourists pay fees. The state also stopped providing
licenses for new hotels or places for tourist accommodation use and categorized
Barcelona into four different zones that had as result to reduce tourism in the city
center and made the building of new hotels as far as it gets from it (Stanchev, 2018) and
they also banned Segways and electric scooters from alongside the shore and the
historic center (Burgen, 2017).
8.2.3. Prague

Prague attracted almost 7.9 million visitors in 2018 and also suffers from many tourism
effects such as: the land transformation for being for residential explosion to business
explosion for economic purposes, immigrants manage the most of the souvenirs shops,
selling souvenirs which have no characteristics of the destination (Dumbrovská and
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Fialová, 2019), residents suffer from noise pollution especially during the night, the high
number of people using central roads, the high cost of living, the vandalism and violence
(Bellini and Pasquinelli, 2016) are some of the difficulties that the city has to face.

The state has already started to understand the situation that the city is and tries to
manage it by promoting the less known areas of the city, banning the alcohol
consumption in some public areas and “The World Travel and Tourism Council
(WTTC) also recommends, among other things, as a strategy for areas affected by
overtourism to dissolve conurbations, regulate places to stay overnight or limit (or even
ban) tourist activities. Furthermore, it helps to adjust prices to supply and demand and
to spread visitor numbers over a longer period of time” (M ller, 2019).
8.2.4. Dubrovnik

The last few years mainly because of the popular TV show “Game of Thrones”,
Dubrovnik has attracted many tourists. The old city is gathering more and more tourists
because of the cruise ships and day visitors and the local people due to the
overcrowding, especially in high season, takes them characteristically 40 minutes to
walk 300 metres in a central road of the city (Stanchev, 2018).

UNESCO propose Dubrovnik to place a limit of 8.000 visitors a time but Mato Frankovid
as the mayor of the city decide to put a limit of 4.000 guest in order to succeed a better
experience for them. He tried to control tour operators to limit the day visitors and
place surveillance cameras around the city to manage the tourist crowd (Morris, 2017).
Also, he stated in Julia Buckley reporter, in CNN Travel, that he will ban new restaurants
and given that the existing restaurants have very small interior space, he will forbid the
placement of tables and chairs in the outside public spaces of the properties (Wiley,
2019).
8.2.5. Amsterdam

92

The city of Amsterdam, both local people and politicians, face the overtourism
phenomenon as a serious one (Zee, 2017) and start taking actions in order to control it.
Many problems have risen since mass tourism emerged, such as: the rapid increasing of
tourist related facilities and ice-cream shops due to a legislation change, the reduction
of grocery and traditional shops because of the locals’ displacement, the uncontrolled
guests’ attitude and activities (drugs, alcohol etc.) and the overcrowded roads which
lead locals to change their daily routes.

The residents of the city have been negatively affected by the city’s formed image of
prostitution and drugs. Thus, their worldwide social interactions have seriously been
harmed. The city has really tried to change that, by planning different types of strategies
to limit tourists in specific crowded areas, by providing information on website, like the
waiting time for an important attraction or suggesting alternative sites and places like
“Amsterdam’s beach”, located outside of the city. They also try to forecast the number
of visitors that an attraction should have, with the help of installed cameras around the
city and tourists’ phone data, gathering information that help maintaining the flow
(Coffey, 2017). They also expand city’s card characteristics, by exceeding its range to
more remote areas and encourage visitors to stay in close to city areas such as
Rotterdam, since the transportation to the city center would be free (Stanchev, 2018).

An equally severe problem is the tourists coming from cruise ships. The mayor decides
to relocate the large cruise ships in order to reduce the tourist flow in the city center,
providing them with sustainable means of transport for the city center. The city also
tried to regulate the accommodation supply by various changes such as the reduction of
rentals to 30 days per year, Airbnb hosts have to report their listings otherwise penalties
of 6000 € will implement (Pieters, 2017). They banned the creation of new tourism
related shops in the city center when the mayor stated “By not allowing new tourist
shops to open we make sure our city centre remains attractive and liveable for
Amsterdammers and our visitors” (Stanchev, 2018).
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8.2.6. Galapagos

The overtourism phenomenon has already started to emerge in the Galapagos, when
more and more tourists visit the destination and affect mostly their environment and
wildlife (Kelman, 2019). In order to manage correctly the big amount of visitors, to
protect the environment and to improve sustainability, the officials decide to increase
the fee from 100$ to 200$ for 3 nights staying visitors and 400$ for one or two nights
staying tourists in the mainland. It is also important tour operators to help during this
effort to maintain the sustainability in the islands, by offering longer travel packaging
and using smaller ships in order to reduce the visitors annually (Chann, 2019).
8.2.7. Balearic Islands

Balearic Islands are suffering from this phenomenon especially in summer months when
many tourists visit the destination affecting both locals’ lives and the environment. The
state implement eco-tax in hotels and a double tourist tax in high season which also is
implemented in cruise ships, encouraging visitors to choose Balearic Islands in the low
season (ABC Mallorca, 2020). Trying also to reduce the illegal renting of resident’s
houses in tourists, the government decides to fine residents up to 40.000 euros
(Stanchev, 2018).

An attempt from the Balearic Tourism Agency (2017) was also made with the creation of
the “Better in Winter” campaign in which the islands advertised accordingly for being
visited from September to May for alternative experiences such as culture activities,
gastronomy, sports etc (Stanchev, 2018).

8.3.

Academic recommendations for overcrowded worldwide destinations

Destinations which suffer from overtourism, should examine in an appropriate way and
evaluate the consequences which experience from mass tourism. All types of impacts
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(social, economic, environmental) is wise not to be evaluated autonomously, but to be
examined as a whole in a more systemic way. Moreover, it should be taken into account
local people’s opinions, academia’s studies and social sciences perspectives regarding
the issue and not to be assessed as one-dimensional phenomenon but as a
phenomenon which constantly interacts between tourism and destination (Peeters et
al., 2018).

As we already examined in previous chapter, the way each destination handles the
impacts of overtourism is quite different. (UNTWO, 2018) It is important to remember
that “growth is not the enemy, but rather how we manage it”.

According to Papathanassis (2017) some actions like guidelines/regulation for tourists,
the reduction of provided licenses for new hotels or the use of smaller ships for reduced
number of visitors are considered simplistic. He distinctively stated “Addressing a
growth of demand and capacity strain, with capacity limitation measures is somewhat
paradoxical”. Making it clear that is possibly wiser, destinations to control and manage
the growth of demand, in order to confront overtourism phenomenon, rather cope its
impacts.

Milano et al. (2018) suggests that “Solutions require shared responsibilities between
stakeholders and tailored actions according to the specific characteristics of a
destination appropriate to the specific situation in a given destination.” A decent
example could be the “whole-of-government” approach of Barcelona as recommended
by the participants of the 2017 “High level meeting on tourism policies for sustainable
and inclusive growth” hosted by the organization for Economic Co-operation and
Development (OECD, 2017: 3). Within this approach several government departments of
the destination are gathered, in order to form appropriate tourism policy.

Zurab

Pololikashvili, Secretary-General of the World Tourism Organization (WTO), agrees with
the above opinion. Trying to cope with the consequences of overtourism, he is taking
into consideration that each occasion, country and tourism business model is quite
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different with each other. Thus, he considers it appropriate to share experiences from
Dubronvik, Milan, Barcelona, Madrid to focus on problematic issues and find the best
possible solutions. An appropriate example he used to support his statement was the
Airbnb platform as it is an important problem for many countries. He emphasizes the
fact that lately more and more cities in Europe proceed to appropriate adjustments for
the sharing economy by setting standards and making cooperation agreements with the
Airbnb platform. He stated “Airbnb has already begun discussions with many
governments and countries and is developing a new business model, in my opinion
successful, for the company. Again, I believe that we need to maintain a balance
between state taxation and residents, especially those who are sometimes pressured by
the daily flow of tourists. It's something new for us too, but we all have to sit down and
solve it (Poutetsi, 2018).

Many academics also have the belief that a more sustainable tourism (e.g. sustainable
contemporary landscape planning, management, policy implementation etc.) is what a
destination should try to implement. However, according to Sarantakou and Terkenli
(2019) sustainability solutions are not always simple or suitable for planning, use and
manage of landscapes. It is wise to adjust them in a specific geographical context,
cultural system and take under consideration the size of the problem of each
destination.

According to Joppe (2019) technology could be an alternative way to confront mass
tourism impacts and many destinations already taking advantage of it as part of “smart
cities” initiatives. The destination could form a smart tourism mindset and enhance its
resilience by creating many physical infrastructure, transportation means, electricity grid
(Gretzel and Scarpino Johns, 2018), acquire useful necessary equipment and place
hidden “smart” cameras which will gather information and will take actions accordingly.
With the gathered data, its destination will be able to provide better, more personalized
services to visitors, create value and control the overall tourism flow.
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8.4.

Our recommendations for overcrowded worldwide destinations

The public sector should make an attempt to establish strategies that optimise social
gains resulting from tourism; while at the same time reducing the impacts that
significantly influence the citizens ' lives in a negative way. Destinations might need to
concentrate more on maximising tourism benefits, and rethink their focus on
development.

After the research that we did, we came to the coclusion that places that are smaller like
islands, isolated villages etc it would be easier, if we may say, to implement some
measures as it happened with other small size destinations. A more united tourism
planning from all the involved stakeholders is essential and they have to focus on local
prosperity, cultural principles and environmental sustainability.

In order to achieve a sustainable tourism growth they need to find ways with which they
will, in an overall basis, contribute to a general improvement of the quality of life in the
destinations, respect and support the locals, conserve and enhance the island’s natural
and built environments; and in the end enhance also tourists’ experiences.

It is vital to take into account all the various impacts of tourism in its planning and
development. The approach has to be holistic and integrated. Short-term solutions do
not make any important difference; decisions should be made bearing in mind future
generations’ needs and our own. Furthermore, the level and pace of development of the
host communities and destinations should reflect and respect its character, resources
and needs. Policies and actions should be informed by the latest and best knowledge
available. Information on tourism trends and impacts should be shared across all the
involved stakeholders, allowing them to take every time all the appropriate measures.

In addition, where the results are uncertain and unpredictable, there should be a full
evaluation and preventive actions should be taken in order to minimise and manage the
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risk and avoid damage to the environment and the society. Limits should be set and be
respected; the carrying capacity of individual sites and larger areas should be identified,
with a readiness to action and an ability to limit, where and when appropriate, the
amount of tourism growth and the volume of tourist flows. Concluding, the most
important of the steps when implementing new measures is to unndertake continuous
monitoring. Destination planning and sustainability is all about understanding impacts
and being alert to them all the time, so that the necessary changes and improvements
can be made.

8.5. Questions for businessman, employee, local

1.

In your opinion how tourism has changed the last five years in Santorini? The last
twenty years?

2.

Do you believe that there is a problem of mass tourism in the island or not yet? If
we handle it correct can we prevent it from happening?

3.

Which are the positive impacts of tourism for you and which are the negative?
Which ones do you believe that prevail?

4.

The island attracts a great amount of tourists. Which are the main reasons, in
your opinion?

5.

Have you taken any action against the consequences that the tourists’ flows
cause, if no why? Do you know someone that implemented any measures to
their business?

6.

Which do you believe should be the next moves of both state and local
businessmen against mass tourism? What will your sector do to find a solution?

7.

Do you agree with the decrease of the number of daily cruise ships and the
implementation of a fee per tourist when they are not staying not even for one
night?

8.

Do you agree with the increase of the airport’s and port’s taxes and with the
increase of the permissions given for constructing new hotels?
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9.

In your opinion which is the most important change that needs to be done?

8.6.

Questions for tourists

1.

It was your first time visiting Santorini? If yes, why did you choose this island?

2.

How would you describe your arrival/departure at the airport?

3.

Did everything that you saw matched your expectations and everything that you
had in mind about the island?

4.

In your opinion is Santorini facing a problem of overtourism? If yes what is the
reason?

5.

Did you face any problems/inconvenience wondering around the island?

6.

What would you change?

7.

What was your overall experience in Santorini? Would you come back? Would
you recommend the destination to others?

8.7.

1.

Questions for tour operator representative

In your opinion how tourism has changed the last five years in Santorini? The last
twenty years?

2.

Do you believe that there is a problem of mass tourism in the island or not yet? If
we handle it correct can we prevent it from happening?

3.

The island attracts a great amount of tourists. Which are the main reasons, in
your opinion?

4.

Which are the positive impacts of tourism for you and which are the negative?
Which ones do you believe that prevail?

5.

Have you taken any action against the consequences that the tourist flows
causes, if no why? Do you know someone that implemented any measures to
their business?
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6.

Having daily interaction with tourists; which are the most important problems
that they are facing when visiting the island? Is the infrastructure sufficient
enough to host this number of tourists?

7.

Based on your experience what has to be changed at the island and which
aspects they have to take advantage in an attempt to reduce the negative
impacts of overtourism?

8.8.

1.

Questions for wedding planner

In your opinion how tourism has changed the last five years in Santorini? The last
twenty years?

2.

Do you believe that there is a problem of mass tourism in the island or not yet? If
we handle it correct can we prevent it from happening?

3.

The island attracts a great amount of tourists. Which are the main reasons, in
your opinion?

4.

Is overtourism causing negative impacts in your sector or is it something that
doesn’t affect you at all? If it does affects you, in which way?

5.

Which are the positive impacts of tourism for your bussiness and which are the
negative?

6.

What is your opinion regarding an attempt to attract tourists all year round? It
would be possible for Santorini to become a wedding destinantion all year
round? If yes, in which way you could attract more tourists? Have you done
anything as a company in order to achieve such a result? If not, for which reason
something like that is impossible?

7.

In your opinion, if Santorini would be promoted as a luxury wedding destination;
it would bring positive results at the island? In which way this could lead to a
sustainable island in the future?

8.

In your opinion which is the most important change that needs to be done?
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8.9.

1.

Questions for policeman

In which way the high numbers of tourists’ flows affect your job and your daily
life at the island?

2.

Which are the most important problems that you have to face due to
overtourism?

3.

Is the infrastructure sufficient enough to host this number of tourists every year?

4.

Which are the setbacks that you have to deal with within your department? For
example is there enough staff?

5.

Have you taken any action against the consequences that the tourists’ flows
cause, if no why?

6.

In your opinion, which are the measures that it has to be implememted and
which are the changes that need to be done in order for your job to become
easier?

7.

Which are the consequences for your sector and for the island if no actions will
be taken against overtourism?
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